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POVERTY AND HUNGER IN AMERICA

TUESDAY, APRIL 30, 1985

HoUsE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
CoMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON PUBLIC ASSISTANCE AND
UNEMPLOYMENT COMPENSATION,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met at 2 p.m., in room B-318, Rayburn House
Ofﬁqg Building, Hon. Harold Ford (chairman of the subcommittee)
presiding.

[The press release announcing the hearing follows:]

fFor i diste rel Monday, April 22, 1985)

Tur Honoeasrs Harowo Forp (D., TENN.), CHAIRMAN, SUBCOMIMITTEE ON PusLIc As
SISTANCE AND UNEMPLOYMENT COMPENSATION, COMMITTEE ON WaAYS AND MEANS,
U.S. House oF REPRESENTATIVES, ANNOUNCES A HEARING AND FiELp VisiT 10 IN-
vESTIGATE GROWING POVERTY AND HUNGER IN AMERICA

The Honorable Harold Ford (D., Tenn.), Chairman, Subcommittee on Public As-
sistance and Unemployment Compensation of the Committee on Ways and Means,
U.S. House of Representatives, announced todaé that the Subcommittee will hold a
hearing and } field visit in Washington, D.C., on Tuesday, April 30, 1985, to in-
vestigate growing poverty and hunger in America.

In announcing the hearing, Chairman Ford said, “For the past two years, we have
held hearings and received many written reports detailing the miserable circum-
stances facln%lthe poor of this country. It is time for the Subcommittee to learn first
hand about the problems and experiences faced by our less fortunate citizens. The
fact that we can find stark examples of poverty and hunger within sight of the Cap-
ital is a sad commen on our times.”

On Tuesday, April 30, 1985, the Subcommittee and other invited guests will visit
the Comprehensive Health Care Clinic operated by Children’s Hospital and the As-
soctated Catholic Charties/Sacred Heart Social Services Center in Washington, D.C.
Later in the day, at 2.00 p.m., in Room B-318 Rayburn House Offics Building, the
Subcommuttee will hold a hearing on the growth of poverty and hunger in America.

The witnesses at the hearing will be Dr. Larry Brown, Chairman of the Physician
Tash Force on Hunger in America and several other doctors who participated in the
Task Force research. Only invited witnesses will testify; public witnesses will be in-
vited Lo testify at & subsequent hearing on poverty to be announceC at a later date.

WRITTEN STATEMEN. } IN LIEU OF PERSONAL APPEARANCES

Persons submitting a written statement for the record of the hearing should
submit at least six (6; copies of their statements by the close of business, Tuesday,
May 7, 1985, to Joseph K. Dow{%y. Chief Coungel, Committee on Ways and Means,
U.S. House of Representatives, Washington, D.C. 20515. If those filing written state-

ments for the record of the printed hearing wish to have their statements distribut-
ed to the press and the interested public, they may provide 75 additional copies for
this purpose to the full Committee office before the hearing begins.

Chairman Forp. The Subcommittee on Public Assistance and
Unemployment Compensation of the Committee on Ways and
Means will come to order.

0]

6]




2

This is the second part of a day long field trip and public hearing
held by the Public Assistance Subcommittee. The subcommittee
joined with the Physician Task Force on Hunger in America,
headed up by Dr. Larry Brown of Harvard University, and this
morning at 8:30 we were able to make several site visits. We were
able to split up members of the Physician Tagk Force, as well as
members of this Subcommittee on Public Assistance, to make two
home visits apiece, which gave us a total of four. And we are very
pleased that we had an opportunity, Dr. Brown and other members
of your distinguished panel, that we had an opportunity to go out
and see for ourselves some of the problems which you reflected in
the report that you have submittecf, to the American people. I must
say that all is nol well in America.

Thirty-five million U.S. citizens live in poverty. Nearly half of all
black children are poor. The poverty rate for children in female-
headed households is even higher. According to a respected team of
doctors, 20 million Americans go hungry at least 2 days a month.

Yet President Reagan would have us believe that the safety net
is catching all of the truly needy and the cuts made to soci pro-
grams were only those necessary to trim the fat. You trimmed the
fat, Mr. President, but you also took a good part of the meat. The
children of this Nation are suffering and we are spending today
learning just how much.

This morning the subcommittee traveled just a few miles from
the Capitoi to visit a local health center operated by Children’s
Hospital. We learned about the many poor families served by the
clinic who cannot qualify for Federal Medicaid benefits. We
learned that this busy health clinic has funds to aid only a fraction
of the mothers and children who might be eligible for the WIC Pro-
gram We also talked with several families in their homes about
how hard it is to cope on their meager incomes. We visited a Catho-
lic Charities Social Service Center, which distributes 50 bags of gro-
ceries per week, provides emergency cash assistance to countless
others, and does so with almost no Federal funds. The bottom line
may surprise the President but it is no real surprise to me. Poverty
has increased and the budget cuts of the past few years have had a
devastating impact on the poor children of this Nation.

It is now time to once again turn to the experts. I am particular-
ly pleased that Dr. Larry Brown, chairman of the Physician Task
Force on Hunger in America, and several of his distinguished col-
leagues have been able to join us today.

hDoct,ors, I have read your report and ask you to tell us three
things:

Is there hunger and poverty in America?

What is it doing to our Nation’s children?

What can the Congress do to help?

Before we turn to you, I first would like to welcome a non-
member of the Public Assistance Subcommittee, who is also the
author of the legislation that has been introduced in the hopper,
and T understand that this distinguished group has already em-
braced the legislation that has been introduced in the Congress by
the chairman of the Hunger Committee here in the Congress, Mr.
Leland of Texas. We will recognize him in a few minutes.

. 6
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But I would like to recognize the ranking minority member at
this time for any opening remarks that he might have.

Mr. CameBeLL. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I want to commend you for going on the field visits this morning.
I am sorry that I was unable to go with you. I had a long-standing
conference on a health problem, and they told me I could not re-
schedule it until May 25. Therefore, I was not able to go with you.

I would like to tell you that over the past 15 months, the Repub-
lican members of the subcommittee have been working in soup
kitchens and visiting the homeless and doing so without benefit of
press or notification. We have worked as volunteers. We worked in
Catholic charities, we worked in Baltimore, we have worked in the
Washington, DC, area, and the purpose of all this was to determine
exactly what some of the problems were first hand without a struc-
ture of people or professionals to tell us what theﬁ were, but essen-
tially to look at and determine on our own what the problems
were,

An interesting thing is, some members who did this are no
longer on this committee. The ranking committee member, Barber
Conable, was out and working with us, for example.

We took some private photographs for the purpose of trying to
examine conditions. There are problems, and we have worked on
corrective legislation, and this legislation will be introduced in the
next couple of weeks and will be shared for others to look at and to
determine whether it solves some of the problems, or whether it
can be put together with other ideas to deal with the problems.
There are, as | have said, difficulties. There are many things that
we found.

Yes, there are families with children in need of health care, who
need food, and we should deal with that. We have had prublems in
this country with probablf' a third of the people on the street who
have been deinstitutionalized or who were under some medical
care, and are no longer taking medication. Because in the efforts of
society here to mainstream people, they have been put out without
the proper places to go. And they struggle on the streets today,
whereas if there were some control, they would maintain their
medication, they would maintain some control over that which is
destabilizing them. And we need to address that. We need to ad-
dress it as a Congress, not from a partisan standpoint, or from a
standpoint of the Congress versus the administration, but from a
people’s standpoint.

The reason that we wanted to start gathering this information
over a period of time was so that when we had a sufficient amount
of information that we would be able to engage in and participate
in this debate on hunger and all these related problems, and we
would be able to work constructively, but we would be able to work
colnds,tructively with firsthand knowledge and not simply from being
told.

And so I welcome you here today and your efforts and what you
are doing. And, Mr. Chairman, I am agzain apologetic for not get-
ting to participate with you. And I do want to congratulate you
again for taking these trips. And we would be glad to share with,
obviously, you or other members any of the findings that we have
in the report, and look forward to working with you.

ERIC 3
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Chairman Forp. Let me assure you, Mr. Campbell, that we wel-
come any and all of that information before this subcommittee, and
I certainly would like to make you privy to that information. But I
think that, you know, the chairman of this committee joins with
three or four members of this subcommittee this morning, and
when I think in terms of 1981, whether it is the WIC Program, Aid
to Families With Dependent Children, the Medicaid cuts that took
place, the cuts in title 5, title 20, unemployment compensation
being dismantied through the Extended Benefits Program, FSC,
unemployment still at 3 or 4 percent, the same rate as when
Reagan took office. It goes beyond the soup line. We are talking
about babies, we are talking about children, we are talking about
infant mortality, we are talking about poverty at its worst. We are
talking about 85 million people who are living below poverty. We
are talking about people who are going hungry, no food in their re-
frigerators. '

In the latter part, the latter days of any given month, children
are going hungry, mothers are going hungry, poverty is there. We
must address this particular issue with or without the support of
the White House. We must say to the poor of this Nation that we
see that there are real problems.

d I am proud to know that you, Mr. Campbell, and others on
the minority side know that these problems are there through the
soup lines. But we must go beyond that. We must try to evaluate
some of these severe cuts that took place in the last 4 years and try
to redefine where we should go in the future and say to those who
have slipped below the poverty level and those who are going
hungry 2 to 4 days out of the month, we will not let this happen in
this Nation.

Mr. CAMPBELL. Mr. Chairman, I certainly agree with most of the
thrust of what you just said. We also must go beyond it and deter-
mine why we have four- and five-generation welfare in this country
and what we can do to break that cycle. We must go beyond to de-
termine what we can do to help people get off of assistance, not
maintain them on long-term assistance, and I think that is what
you are striving for. And I hope that is what everyone else is striv-
Ing for, and that is to literally and completely help people become
self-sustaining as best we possibly can. That should be our goal.

It should not be a goaP of maintenance. It should be a goal of
gradually helping people to find a flight of stairs which they can
climb to the point that they themselves are independent and can
cope. And there are many problems. There are mothers who re-
ceive food stamps, whose food stamps have been stolen in the
streets before they can spend them, and have to go to charity for
food. And they run out before the end of the month. There are
people who use food stamps as a currency in the street for drugs or
alcohol. And there are people who go hungry because of it.

These are problems that have to be addressed and I think work-
ing together we have to address what cuts have to be restored.
Some of them I am sure you and I would agree on. But I do not
think that is enough. I think we would need to go beyond that. And
T hope that as we delve into this subject that we will look at it in
complete breadth and depth.

8




And I flgain look forward to hearing from and participating with
the panel. .

Chairman Forp. Mr. Campbell, I will end this scenario. This is
typical. It hurts to know that you would inflict even greater
wounds upon the poor and the indigent of this Nation by talking
about food stamps being transferred for whatever means in the
streets. That 1 percent might happen, but I say to your party look
at the defense budget and look at billions of dollars that General
l%lyu?amics, General Electric, and you would intimidate the poor like
thi

I\g. CampBELL. Mr. Chairman, I resent your taking that out of
context.

Chairman Forp. Then you have to resent it, Mr. Campbell. You
should have been with us this morning.

Mr. CampBELL. You should have been there without benefit of
press. .

Chairman Forp. The committee will be in order.

I will recognize Mr. Matsui.

Mr. Matsur. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, I just want to take a foew minutes, if I may. I
want to commend you for the field hearing you had today, and I do
wish other members, not just the Repubiican members, but Demo-
cratic members as well, particularly Members of the Senate, have
the chance to see what we saw today. I have to commend you for
having the field hearing and also this hearing today. And as you
indicated, we are going to have more, and I look forward to partici-
pating with you.

I think the experience I had today goes beyond pure legislation,
and I just aggreciate having had that experience very much. It will
make me a better legislator, I will tell you.

We went to the Comprehensive Health Care Clinic, as run by the
Children’s Hospital, and we discovered there that out of the 26,000
children that had been serviced there, only 6,000 were covered or
had been covered by Medicaid through AFDC and others are being
covered through private and charitable contributions and by the
District government. Thank goodness, the District government has
the funds in order to take care of these young children because if
they did not have those funds, certainly we could see many more

roblems than we do today. And we had an opportunity to go on

herman Avenue and meet with a family. It looks like a very typi-
cal middle-class family when you drive down the street of Sherman
Avenue where we were. But when we walked into the house, we
found that there were seven people living in it. It was a tidy house
in the sense that it was clean, and there were not things lying
around. At the same time, we had a 92-year-old mother there, a 34-
year-old daughter, and she had a 17-year-old daughter that had a 1-
year old child. And there were three other young children there as
well, seven altogether in the family, four generations in that one
household.

We discovered that the 1-year old child weighed only 13 pounds,
13 plus pounds, when she should have been up to 20 pounds. And it
was obvious, Mr. Pease and I were talking with the mother and
trying to get a reaction from the child, and she was not responding
like my son did when he was 1-year-old. I think it was pretty obvi-
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?uq that that child was suffering, from what I do not know, but suf-
ering.

We had the opportunity to go down in the basement and go
through their kitchen. And I had to tell you I was absolutely aston-
ished because I want to believe the President in fact took care of
those people, and that there is a safety net. The door to the refrig-
erator was opened for us—and bear in mind that this is seven
people in this family, and there was no milk, there was no juice,
there was a bare refrigerator. It was astonishing to me. It was
almost as if you could walk into a department store and ogen that
refrigerator door and find absolutely nothing there. The shelf side
of the door was bare completely. There were a few things, but
there was nothing to eat.

And we asked if we could see their cupboards. And we opened up
the cupboards, and I guess there was box—I guess it was Chef
Boyardee that had just a very little in it, and that was it. Mr.
Pease asked the 34-year old mother how she was going to feed the
other six in the family. She just said that its the end of the month,
and after the first of the month we will be able to do it. We found
that their total monthly payments for AFDC was under $600, and
that would include rent and whatever expenses that family had.
And it was just absolutely astonishing. I wish the other members
had the opportunity to visit a home like that because it was very
moving. And these people there were not transients. They were
people who were trying hard. They kept the house as clean as they
could. They we.e dressed as perfectly as they could. And they were
people who wanted to be in the mainstream but, obviously, they
were not. They were not allowed to.

I do not want to blame it on Government or what, but they were
not allowed to. And maybe that is anecdotal because some people
say it is anecdotal. I wondered if Sacramento has the same type of
situation. And I asked my staff to call up some people in Sacramen-
to, and they indicated to me through their research that over 6,000
families in Sacramento County afone will be homeless this next
year. We had a Front Street shelter which provided 116,000 shel-
tered nights for people, and they are not transients either because
of these 4,210 individuals who use the shelter, of that 4,210, 65 per-
cent have lived in Sacramento for 5 years. So these were not tran-
sients, these were people who lived in Sacramento County, 3,000
plus. And we are not talking about individual adults.

The Sacramento Housing and Redevelopment Agencg placed 264
families in housing last year; 264 obtained housing. That does not
include those that did not get housing. And of these families, there
were 468 children below the age of 5 who had been living in the
streets prior to being placed by our Housing and Redevelopment
Agency. I do not know how many now are without shelter, how
many have not been placed, But there must be many out there if
we have over 6,000 families homeless this coming year.

Our community is a reasonably prosperous community, it is not
like Washington, DC. Mr. Chairman, I would have to say that, you
know, we have seen an increase in the poverty rate of the 11.9 per-
cent or so in 1980, it is now up to 15.2 1l:ercent. And it has basically
hit single parents with childrer, and that is whom we saw today. I
just think that we, as the Congress, and the President, have a re-
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sponsibility that goes beyond your legislation. And we had better
begin to address that problem because we have an underclass in
America today, and I saw it for the first time. And I do not like
what [ saw.

| I just think that we ought to work together to solve that prob-
em.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Forp. Mr. Matsui, tell us about that visit, one of the
visits to the homesite. We had the occasion to go to the Sacred
Heart Catholic Charities today, and we found about seven or eight
young men in the front of the office. And as we talked with them,
ail were looking for some kind of work through the D.C. Employ-
ment Services. All had their cards on which they reported in every
day. None receive any type of public assisiance, welfare, food
stamps. All were seeking that job. Some mentioned to us that they
had gone without food today; one or two mentioned the fact that
they had no food yesterday. And they were there at the charities
tggay to try to identify some source of food or some soup line later
today.

Did you find it true with the visits that you made today that the
people wanted to work and not remain on the public welfare rolls
or be dependent upon the Government for some sort of payments;
that they wanted employment, seekindg employment?

Mr. Marsur. Mr. Chairman, I could not say that with respect to
the family that we visited today. It appears frankly their decision
is somewhat hopeless. They have young children in the household.
They have a 92-year-old mother to take care of. I do not know how
that 34-year-old woman would be able to find any employment. She
has too many other responsibilities. She is the single individual
who is going to run that household with the 17-year-old and the 92-
year-old. There is just no way she could even consider employment
in her situation. I think she is tradpped and that is a tragedy.

And, you know, the real tragedy as I see it, she is getting bene-
fits and she is still trapped, you know. And so what little we have
afforded her really has not increased the quality of her life. And I
was really shocked. I have to say I was really shocked at what I
saw today.

Chairman Forb. I think there was another scenario that we were
able to witness today with AFDC, the food stamps, in a case where
the mother with three children was pushed out of the work force
through no fault of her own some 18 months agc. Her husband had
a job She was workindg, gainfully employed. I think her husband
was gainfully employed, with three children, and through the WiC
program, AFDC and food stamps, it is a clear case that a person is
making it with the system, three kids, through the WIC Program,
looked to have been very, very healthy although it was critical
times for the last 2 weeks of the month.

We looked in her refrigerator, and she indicated that through
maybe eggs, beans, through the latter few days of the month, it
was very, very tough for her to put things together although, be-
cause of the WIC Program, she was able to provide food for the
children. And I think the Director of the Health and Human Serv-
ices for the District of Columbia, he indicated to us that the service
reached out to about one-third of the total number of children that
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would really qualify under the WIC Program, for whatever reason
they are not qualified under this.

Mr. Matsui. Mr. Chairman, I would like to add one comment.
When we went to the Health Care Clinic, we had seen a woman
who was administering the way the payments were made to the re-
cipient of the benefits. And there is no way that cheating can be
done. A voucher had been prepared and was sent out to the
Safeway Stores in the neighborhood with the specific grocery items
listed that could be purchased with that voucher. No more and no
less. This lady was given four vouchers which would take care of
her for 4 straight weeks, one per week. And it was basic food sta-
ples. It did not have beer, wine or anything like that. It had bread,
juice, milk, and thoss nutritional requirements for that child. And
0 there is no cheating.

Mr. Campbkell may have some of those problems wherever he
may be looking, but certainly there cannot be a problem under the
circumstances that you and I saw because it was specific items that
you could purchase with that voucher unless Safeway itself is going
to cheat.

Chairman Forp. Mrs. Kennelly.

Mrs. KennNEwLy. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Dr. Brown for
taking us out today and snowing us some of the things you did.
And I come from an urban center, live in a city that has similar
problems too. And this was not all new to me by any matter of
means. But some thixgs came through very clearly.

We were at the hospital, and they told us that they really were
able to take care cf one-third of the number that was targeted; two-
thirds they were not addressing.

Then we went to the two homes that the chairman and I went to.
And we saw beautiful children. Things were working.

I would like to ask you a couple of broad questions.

Chairman Forp. Mrs. Kennelly, these are opening statements.

Mrs. KEnNNELLY. | have a lot of questions that I will not ask now.

Dr. Brown, we saw a great deal today, only in one day, and I am
glad you were here with us. And I compliment you on your report
because you are looking at the broad picture and you are seeing
things that work and things that do not work. And I look forward
tc working with you because I think what the chairman has been
so good about in this whole venture is that what we are trying to
do is reach out and see what is working and is r.ot working. And if
we have the tools and see how we can do things, I am confident we
can make changes for the good.

I know you have traveled a bit of my State. You have also been
throughout this country. I am interested in hearing what you have
to say about what is going on in this country, what we can do more
and do better,

Thank you.

Chairman Forp. We have Mr. Leland joining us today, and at
this time the Chair will recognize Mr. Leland.
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STATEMENT OF HON. MICKEY LELAND, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
JONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS, AND CHAIRMAN,
SELECT COMMITTEE ON HUNGER

Mr. LELAND. Thank you, Mr Chairman.

I am happy once again to be in the company of Dr. Brown and
his colleagues. They have done such commendable work in inform-
ing the American people about the far-reaching hunger problems
being experienced in this Nation.

By the way, Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to hear about your tour
this morning. I feel that the media having accompanied you will
help bring the American people closer to the reality of hunger and
poverty in our communities throughout this country. T hate to
sound so partisan right now, but I think we have to raise the parti-
san issue when the minority party of this Congress is so intent
upon cutting the so-called welfare programs. These are social pro-
grams that have been beneficia: to so many people over the last
few years. Many of the people participating in these programs have
been able to reach out beyond the mire of hunger and poverty. It
has been onlv with the help provided through these programs that
they have survived and have broken the pnoverty cycle. We are now
witnessing a reversal of these trends because of the administra-
tion’s policy toward poor people. .

It seems there is a looming, ever-present policy which is reducing
the opportunities poor people have to break the cycle of poverty. 1
am sorry that Mr. Campbell is not present to hear my statemgnt. I
hope that he reads the record and benefit from my words.

The policies of the Reagan administration have hampered, not
helped, the poor from breaking out of the so-called four generation
poverty cycle. The administration has not offered any other alter-
native programs to replace thuse which they have looked upon
with such great disdain. The Select Committee on Hunger, which I
chair, has conducted field investigations, too. We have talked to
people existing under the same circumstances that you saw today,
Mr. Chairman. We have seen devastation present all around us. In
1985, we went to Greenwood, MS, where we saw poverty at its
worst. We saw young children crying out for food. We learned a
long time ago that if you feed a hungry child, that hungry chiid
can learn and develop a healthy mind. He can escape his destitu-
tion by going to school and matriculating, not only through the ele-
mentary school grades, but perhaps also going on to college. He is
then prepared to become a productive citizen. We saw evidence
that some children—those who are not properly fed—will be sty-
mied not only in their physical growth, but also in their mental
growth. This will commit them to the worst kind of destiny. They
may be totally dependent on the State, if you will, and upon pro-
grams that are paid for by the taxpayers.

Also, we have discovered in our findings that it is cost-effective
for us to spend moneys on the programs that you have alluded to—
the Food Stamp Program and WIC.

Mr. Chairman, I grew up in a community much like the one you
gaw this morning. The living conditions Mrs. Kennelly has de-
scribed are not new to me. Every day that I go back to my district
and I walk through the so-called ghetto, an area that many of us
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call home, I am very frustrated because I do not know exactly what
we can do as individual Members of Congress or even as a unified
Congress to make changes. .

Perhaps I spoke incorrectly. I do know what we can do; however,
I am not sure that the political will is here to make the necessary
changes. When an administration will attack WIC, the program
that has been deemed the most effective and efficient federally
sponsored program ever to be instituted, then something is very,
very wrong.

Mr. Chairman, I would suggest to you that you must move for-
ward. I am so happy to be here as chairman of the Select Commit-
tee on Hunger among some of my colleagues who are very interest-
ed in the hearing topic today. There is sometlzi(r;gsbo be said about a
Nation that stores millions of metric tons of foodstuffs in silos. And
we still are not dispensing those foods. We pay our farmers mil-
lions of dollars in subsidies not to grow crops on their land.

In fact, we could release the stored surpluses and provide the
kinds of food not only necessary to feed the people in this country
but people all over the world. This country has the ability to feed
every man, woman, and child on the face of the Earth. The prob-
lem we encounter is lack of political will to do it. We must move
forward together to make sure that that political wilk is not sup-
pressed. It is a good step in my estimation, for us to present this
case to the public through our media. If the people of this country
know what is really going on, I know they are going to demand
their Meinbers of Congress and their President do all that is neces-
sary to stop the rampant hunger being realized in this country.

Thank you, Mr. Ckairman.

Chairman Forp. Thank you, Mr. Leland.

At this time the subcommittee will recognize Dr. Larry Brown,
who is the chairman of the Physician Task Force on Hunger in
America, of Harvard University School of Public Health. Along
with him is Dr. Gordon Harper of the Judge Baker Guidance
Center of Bostc , MA; Dr. William Beardless, clinical director of
the Department of Psychiatrg, Children’s Hospital Medical Center
of Boston, MA; and Dr. Sam Shapiro, professor of health policy and
management of the Johns Hopkins University of Baltimore, MD.

We are delighted to have you with us.

Once again, Dr. Brown, Dr. Harper, thank you for joining with
us this morning. We certainly enjoyed being with you, and we look
forward to hearing from you.

We recognize you, Dr. Brown.

STATEMENT OF J. LARRY BROWN, PH.D., MEMBER CF THE FAC-
ULTY, HARVARD SCHOOL OF PUBLIC HEALTH, AND CHAIRMAN,
PHYSICIAN TASK FORCE ON HUNGER IN AMERICA

Mr BrownN Two days ago nationally syndicated cartoonist Garry
Trudeau depicted Michael, in the “Doonesbury” strip, out looking
for America's 20 million hungry citizens at the insistence ¢f his
minister.

Finally, in exasperation, Michael exclaimed, “But they’re invisi-
ble " With a knowledgeable look on his face his minister said in re-
sponse, “See what I'm up against.”
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I appreciate the efforts of this subcommittee to look after the
well-being of poor families and individuals in America. At no time
in recent history has your challenge been so difficult.

Hunger and poverty, pain and suffering in this rich land general-
ly are hidden from view, and often are beyond the concerns of
public officials. There is definitely another side to America—a side
which I and other members of the Physician Task Force on Hunger
in America found as we traveled across this land.

On the other side of America live millions of citizens in degrada-
tion and hopelessness. The plight limits our moral authority as a
nation and undermines the benefits of a democratic society.

Ben{amin Thompson lives on the other side of America. This 53-
year-old Army veteran lost his job when the Caterpillar plant
closed in Peoria. His unemployment benefits ran out and his
family now eats in a soup kitchen. With no electricity, his children
do their studies by candlelight. ]

Of the Nation’s 8.4 million jobless, 70 percent receive n0 unem-
ployment benefits.

Randall Davis lives on the other side of America. Once a middle-
class head of household, this Houston father of two was forced to
desert his wife and children to make them eligible for AFDC so
they could eat.

Twenty-seven States refuse to provide AFDC unless the father
first leaves the home.

Timmy and Regina Johnson are 4-year-old twins who live on the
other side of America. Their mother’s part time job, along with
AFDC, fails to bring the family above the poverty line.

Over 35 million Americans live below poverty in the world’s
wealthiest Nation.

I am invited to ippear bzfore you today because of my knowledge
about hunger in America. But hunger is merely a symptom of pov-
f\lrt{_. It reflects the growing income disparity among people in our

ation.

Nearly 20 years ago another group of physicians went into the
backwaters of America. What they found was not pleasant:

If you will go look, you will find America a shocking place. No other Western
wuntry permits such a large proportion of its people to endure the lives we press on

the poor. To make fourfifths of a nation more affluent than any other people in
history, we have degraded one-fifth mercilessly.

For a time our Nation made great strides in improving this situ-
ation. The rate of poverty declined, the problem of hunger virtually
vanished. But today we see clear deterioration. Of the 35 million
Ame{lilcans in poverty, an estimated 20 million go hungry every
month.

Today I want to share what we learned about impoverishment
from talking with the hungry and with those who try to feed them.

Impoverished Americans desperately want jobs. ‘If T could get
another job,. one unemFloned mother told us, “I could feed my own
family again. That's all I want.” When our physicians went into

homes to find empty refrigerators and children without milk, we
asked what they most wanted. Almost without exception the
answer was a job.

Hopefully, all will agrec that these Americans should have jobs.
But the central issue is what our Nation is to do when the economy
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fails to employ our families. What do we do to protect them during
their economic insecurity?

Compared to what our impoverished families need, the American
safety net is really a band-aid. It is a hodge-podge of programs
which is inadequate to raise families, and it penalizes these who
try hard to get ahead. Let me provide several examples:

1. GENERAL INADEQUACY OF THE SAFETY NET IN AMERICA

The official poverty level represents the level below which our
Federal Government determines it is impossible to meet minimal
and decent living standards. In other words, the U.S. Government
recognizes that a family in poverty has not the minimal resources
to meet the basic needs of its members.

It is in this light that we must face the fact that we force 35 mil-
lion of our citizens to live below substandard levels.

Let us look briefly at th2 two basic programs for which an impov-
erished family may be eligible; the AFDC and food stamps. Today,
in no State in the Nation does the average family receivin% bene-
fits from these programs come even close to the poverty level.

In Alaska, the State with the highest benefits, a family of four
receives only 89 percent of poverty when helped by these two pro-
grams. In Kansas, at the midpoint, that family gets 69 percent of

overty. And in Alabama, the State with the lowest assistance
evels, parents are supposed to raise children on 46 percent of the
poverty level.

In short, as a matter of public policy, America's treatment of its
poorest families is indecent.

Under such circumstances, it is virtually impossible for most
families to pull themselves out of difficult economic circumstances.
By forcing families to live indecently, we foster disorganization and
disintegration. Rather than providing a little extra to assist our
people to get on their feet, we provide less. Our safety net pro-
grams are penny wise and pound foolish. In hurting our families,
we hurt America.

2. BAFETY NET PROGRAMS ARE MORE PUNITIVE THAN HELPFUL

When the Government helps a middle-class youth attend college,
or when it gives Government aid to corporations, it is given in a
positive manner. When aid is given to the poor, it is usually given
in & punitive and mean-spirited manner.

As we traveled across the country, we found the “new poor” as-
tounded at how ltheg1 are treated now that they are penniless. As
former taxpayers, they had assumed that Government programs
helped the downtrodden. Now that they are recipients, they enter a
world of degradation and mean-spiritedness,

“To get help,” one formerly middle-class woman told us in Ra-
leigh, “we have to get rid of most of our accumulated resources, in-
cluding our husbands.”

In New Hampshire and New Mexico, we found families living in
cars, rather than break apart to ciualify for AFDC.

To require an American fami{:l to break apart to get help is
meanness and punitiveness at its height. It destroys the family, by
definition, and it serves to make America weaker as a result.
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Another manifestation of safety net punitiveness is its no-net-
gain nature. The programs, in concert, kecp people in poverty. Fa-
thers who get temporary work find their earnings deducted from
their AFDC checks. Families which get a slight increase in AFDC
find their food stamps decreased accordingly. Over and over fami-
lies told us that, “we just can’t get ahead, no matter how hard we
tfly." Wh hat the Government adds to one pocket, it takes away from
the other.

3. CONSCIOUS GOVERNMENT POLICIES KEEP POOR AMERICANS FROM
GETTING HELP FOR WHICH THEY ARE ELIGIBLE

You will remember that you and your colleagues last year passed
legislation to prevent the administration from using administrative
practices to cut eligible people from the Supp’emental Security Dis-
ability Insurance Program. This commendable congressional action
did not go far enough. Similar practices are being used to prevent
eligible people from getting food stamps, AFDC, and other program
assistance.

In the Food Stamp Program, for example, error rate sanctions
against the States make it more likely that eligible applicants will
be denied assistance. State officials tell us that Federal require-
ments to reassess eligibility for many recipients place insurmount-
able obstacles befoie many needy people. And constant regulatory
changes keep safety net programs in turmoil; computers have to be
reprogrammed, reguiations rewritten, workers retrained, and appli-
cants reeducated.

As a consequence, needy and eligible applicants are prevented
from getting the help they desperately need. The fact that poverty
has gone up by 6 million people since 1980, but food stamp partici-
pation has gone, is a reflection of these administrative practices.

We somehow hold to the fiction that we have a safety net which
reflects the compassion of the American people. But the dramatic
increase in poverty, and the development of soup lines across our
country stand as silent testimony to the fact that this is not true.

America has another side, and it is ugly.

Mr. Chairman, I must confess that in preparing to testify I found
myself asking, “what’s the use?” We know that hunger is an epi-
demic in Americd. We know that poverty is higher than at any
Bgint in the last 20 years. Reams and reams of expert testimony

fore committees of Congress provide ample documentation to
prompt public officials to act.

Yet things get worse, not better. Hunger increases. More jobless
go without unemployment benefits. More poor are without health
care. Excess numbers of infants die as our infant mortality rate de-
cline tails off.

Something is wrong in our Nation that doctors and studies
cannot fix.

Somehow our highest public officials are not adequately promot-
ing life, liberty, and the pursuit of happiness. Qur people suffer,
and our leaders fail to respond.

Even as I speak, poor infants are being cut from the WIC Supple-
mental Feeding Program in a number of States—allegedly because
America has not enough money to provide needed milk for them.
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Yet we somehow have $24 billion annually for tobacco subsidies.
Why do we subsidize the deaths of 350,000 Americans from smok-
ing, by denying the milk that will keep additional infants alive?

Two years ago I appeared before Senator Dole’s Agriculture Sub-
committee on Nutrition to report serious growth failures among
poor children associated with hunger and malnutrition. I reported
that unless we invested in nutrition programs, the likelihood was
that I would be back the next year with further evidence of ill-
health which inevitably occurs when nutrition is not adequate.

Mr. Chairman, that time has come, and my fear has come true.

I honestly do not want to return next year to have Congress ask
me about our latest data. The question I have is whether our Gov-
ernment cares. Do rightwingers not believe that our economic
system is good enough to care for all our families? Do leftwingers
care as much about programs of action as they do critizing their
opponents. Does Congress care enough to exercise leadership to re-
spond to pain and suffering?

This is the central question, and Congress needs no further
expert testimony to answer. And I only hope that your colleagues
in the Congress will follow your leadership in doing so.

Thank you very much.

Chairman Forp. Thank you very much, Dr. Brown. At this time,
the committee will recognize Dr. Harper.

STATEMENT OF GORDON HARPER, M.D., JUDGE BAKER GUID-
ANCE CENTER, BOSTON, MA, ON BEHALF OF THE PHYSICIAN
TASK FORCE ON HUNGER IN AMERICA

Dr. HArPER. Thank you, Chairman Ford, and members of the
committee. Thank you for your invitation to testify on hunger in
the United States today among the recipients of public assistance. I
speak as a member of a Physician Task Force on Hunger in the
United States which, during 1984, conducted field visits and re-
search into the problem of hunger throughout the country and
which 2 months ago released our report, “Hunger in America: the
Growing Epidemic.”

This morning I will be testifying about two subjects: The findings
made during our tours around the country and the impressions
made during home visits this morning here in Washington. I appre-
ciated the opportunity of joining the members of the committee on
this field visit and would be glad to participate in any such visits in
the future.

It is particularly appropriate to be testifying before the Subcom-
mittee on Public Assistance, because public assistance recipients,
as you know, have been among the most vulnerable to hunger.
Families with the least resources, in America of tlLe 1980’s, need to
be the most resourceful.

The first thing to emphasize is that the hungry are not difficult
to find. Ours is the latest of some 18 studies in the past 3 years,
including that of the General Accounting Office, to docuwinent a se.
rious and growing hunger problem in this country. As a group of
physicians conducting field visits around the country, we nad no
difficulty finding people who lacked enough to eat. In any commu-
nity, you just go to the soup kitchens, you go to the Salvation
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Army, you go to the churches, or you just walk down the streets in
neighborhoods where live the unemployed, the elderly, or single
parent families, or you visit nursery schools or kindergartens, and
look at the children and talk to the teachers.

Wherever we have been, we have talked to parents who spend
their entire days looking for food for their children; to unemployed
men who cry as they tell us about being unable to provide for their
fomilies, and of leaving home so that their families can qualify for
public assistance. To parents whose children have been taken away
because they could not afford to buy them food; to elderly who
scrimp on food in order to pay the gas bills or who must choose
between buying their blood pressure pills and buying food. We
have heard again and again of mothers with children looking for
food in dumpsters. A woman has told me that when her home was
breken into, the thieves took none of what are conventionally
called valuable, but stole all the food. Time and again proud people
told us about the cereal and eggs their children ate for breakfast,
but when we looked inside the home, the kitchens and pantries
were bare—literally, there was no food in the house,

We have been in homes where children were unlikely to survive
the winter, with little heat and less food. And we have come to ap-
preciate, with horror, how routine hunger becomes. In Monfﬁom-
ery, the day we were there, the attention of the city and briefly of
the Nation, was directed to a tornado which passed through that
day, killing half a dozen people. From the excess infant mortality
figures for that State, we calculated that several times that
number of babies die each day as a result of malnutrition. But that
is not a newsworthy story. Over and over again we have heard the
rationalization for stinginess, mean-spiritedness in the guise of
wisdom, which would make us emotionally numb to hungry chil-
cren and desperate parents. Those are anecdotes. We want statisti-
cal data. Congressmen, the hungry or failing child knows no statis-
tics, but we do. Study after study piles up the same impression of a
serious and growing problem. Yes, they may go to school without
breakfast, but does it make a difference? Do they learn less well?
Fellow citizens, would we ask such questions of our soldiers in the
field, or our astronauts in space, or our pilots in the air, or our rep-
resentatives in Congress? If we heard that our own children, yours
and mine, were going to school without breakfast, would we wait
for data about impaired academic performance before feeding
them? Of course we would not. We would act at once. Not to act as
swiftly on behalf of all the children of our Nation is to selectively
discriminate against the poor or the needy.

Yes, they may be hungry, but they have to learn how to spend
their food money more wisely. Nutrition education has a place, no
doubt about it. But talk about nutrition education too often is used
to blame the victim and to excuse public inaction in the face of
urgent human need. Moreover, it is just not that simple. I have
seen families coping with shortages of food and surpluses of paper-
work which would daunt my family and yours.

Yes, they may be hungry, but it is largely a problem of welfare
mothers, teen-age mothers, babies born out of wedlock, and former
mental patients. These code words are heard again and again. We
must beware of them. They suggest—I think intentionally—that if
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the poor lived as the sgeaker thinks they should, or if the ill were
cared for, there would be no problem. Such remarks betray an ugly
paternalism and exaggerates the peace among the hungry or ex-
mental patients. But apart from that, do we really want to visit on
thel bg)dies of the young nutritional penalties for their parents life-
styles?

Yes, they may be hungry, but we have to look at national prior-
ities, balancing the budget, strengthening our defense. As Ameri-
cans, is there any investment we make in the future which matters
more than the health of our young?

Now, these rationalizations and politically motivated ignorances
must be identified and scotched because we are in the midst of a
hunger crisis. Anyone doubting this need only travel as we did this
morning, with members of the committee, to the Johnson home on
Sherman Avenue, only a few miles from this Capitol. Here is a
seven member family, embracing four generations, ranging in age
from an 11-month-old baby girl to a 92-year-old “great godmother.”
The baby’s young mother, her school-age siblings, and their mother
complete the household. They were introduced to us as a family
with a feeding problem. The 11-month-old is underweight, a case of
failure to thrive, which is medical jargon for a child who fails to
grow as expected. The team at the Comprehensive Health Care
Clinic on 11th Street, NW—doctors, nurses, social workers, nutri-
tionists—had helped them medically and with supplemental food
through the Women, Infant 7and Children [WIC] Program. Yet the
baby still fails to grow. Born weighing 6% pounds, she now, a
month short of her first birthday, weighs onlﬁ 13 pounds, 6 pounds
below her expected weight. She weighs, in short, about two-thirds
of what she should. In addition, we were told, she is anemic.

She is a handsome child, well formed and well cared for, with
her hair in neat corn rows. But she is small and has thin arms and
legs. She sat alertly on her mother’s knee, rather quietly, and
failed to reach for a proffered pen as a better nourished 1-year-old
might, but reached eagerly for the 90-year-old woman when she
hobbled into the room.

Now the team wondered, was this psychosocial failure to thrive?
That is, was this baby failing to grow because of emotional depriva-
tion? Her bright eyes and eager attachment to mother and great
godmother indicated that is not the case. Is she simply not getting
enough to eat? What are they living on? This family of seven lives
on $630 per month, $390 from AFDC, $240 from food stamps. How
do they fare? They said, rather bravely I felt, that, yes, it was diffi-
cult, but that they made it most months, frequently only with gifts
of food from friends or donations from churches. But they found it
hard—I think their pride got in the way—to recall a month when
they had actually run out of food. On the other hand, they ap-
peared defensive. The baby’s grandmother did not want the old
woman to tell about the days when she had nothing to eat while
living alone.

Had we heard that the whole story? In this work you learn to
work in the kitchen. We asked to see it, and there it was clear why
they were defensive. This was the food that was there; in the re-
frigerator, a few nearly empty pans—perhaps they had the traces
of stew in them, and on the pantry shelf a small package of maca-
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roni. This was all, for a family of seven, including a baby and two
school-age children. No milk, butter, cheese. No vegetables. No
bread, no cereal. None of the Similac, let alone Sinilac with iron
which the baby was said to be eating. My body twinged as I stood
and looked at the empty larder.

Here was the explanation for the failure to thrive. Here was the
explanation for the anemia. Here was the explanation which had
eluded the clinic based staff, this family was living on the margin
of starvation, and the baby, the nutritionally most vulnerable
member of the family, was over the edge.

And I remind you a child is 11 months old only once. There is no
turning back the developmental clock.

How does one respond to a situation like this? The Congressmen
spoke with one voice, after the visit standing on the sidewalk out-
side the house. “You can discuss programs and budgets in the Con-
gress but it is all conceptual. When you visit a family like this, it is
a different story. I feel changed as a Congressman and as a person
by this visit.”

Where is the recovery, America? Where is the safety net? Where
is the wisecrack about the “Welfare Queen” or the derogating re-
marks about anecdotal data which will make the visit to the John-
son home go away?

I do not know. Thank you for the opportunity to testify.

Chairman Forp. Thank you very much Dr. Harper.

At this time the committee will recognize Dr. William Beardslee,
clinical director for the Department of Psychiatry at the Children’s
Hospital in Boston, MA.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM BEARDSLEE, M.D., CLINICAL DIREC.-
TOR, DEPARTMENT OF PSYCHIATRY, CHILDREN’S HOSPITAL
MEDICAL CENTER, BOSTON, MA

Dr. BearpsLee. Thank you very much. I commend you for your
visit this morning and I think field visits are essential in under-
standing these problems. I have been asked by Dr. Brown to pro-
vide a historical perspective, because I was a member of the tenth
year review of hunger by the Field Foundation in 1977, and also
was active in Mississippi in 1966 and 1967 when the first team of
physicians supported by the Ford Foundation visited there, al-
though I was not a physician myself at that time.

I want to cover very briefly four areas today. The first is the im-
mense human suffering caused by hunger. The second is a contrast
between Mississippi in 1977 and now, specifically Greenwood, MS.
The third is a contrast between two kinds of Federal programs in
terms of administration, one of which I think, is extremely success-
ful, and the other of which leaves a great deal to be desired. One is
the Head Start Program and the other is the Food Stamp Program.
Fourth, as a doctor and psychiatrist, I would like to tulk a little
about the hidden cost of hunger.

In terms of the immense amount of human suffering caused by
hunger, it occurs now, daily. It is linked to other aspects of poverty
and discrimination. It is immense, no matter how measured,
whether in the increase of the requests for free meals from various
churches, soup kitchens, and so forth, whether in the millions who
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have fallen below the poverty level since 1980, whether in the in-
crease in requests for assistance to the Federal Government, or
whether in the variety of studies documented in our report from
areas all across the country. Above all, one can see the immense
cost of the human suffering caused by hunger in the lives and faces
of those who are hungry. When, as members of the task force have
done, iyou go into homes, when you go into schools, when you talk
to children, parents, you see the cost of hunger in the faces. You
see it, as Dr. Harper says, in people’s shame, in their trying to
cover up, and in their suffering. I think it is very hard to quantify
this, to put a number on it. I insist that it is real and it is apparent
and none of us can walk away from a field visit, from seeing it,
without being changed by it.

I have been in the Northeast with the physicians’ task force; I
have been in Mississippi; and I have been in the Southwest. That’s
not all of the country, but it is several different regions of the
country. We have seen the same things, in all the regions, an im-
mense cost from going hungry on a daily basis.

I want to talk a little bit about Mississippi as an illustration of
what I think is happening across the country. I think we can dis-
miss poor people in the South and people in minority groups un-
fairly, by saying they are not representative of the country. Missis-
sippi is one of the poorest States, and it has a large minority popu-
lation. I am talking about Mississippi, however, as a place where
we see clearly what is guing on in all of the country. We can see
patterns for the whole country very clearly there. In 1967 there
was some starvation among children in Mississippi, and serious
documented malnutrition. Largely because of the attention focused
on Mississippi there was a profound Federal response in terms of
increased assistance in a variety of food, health and other pro-
grams.

When the Field Foundation task force returned to Mississippi in
1977, we saw dramatic changes for those people who were served
by the programs, particularly Head Start and some of the food as-
sistance programs. The youngsters were certainly no longer starv-
ing There was much less malnutrition. Also, and I think this is an
essential part of all of this, there also was the sense that problems
could be tackled and addressed, that change was possible. Because
of individual action, change in individual lives was possible and
also change through governmental action, the Government could
take action and do something. People who worked in Head Start,
and other programs had that feeling, and that had a large and
positive effect on the community as a whole. It is interesting that
we held hearings on the identical meeting place in Greenwood, MS,
both in 1977 and in 1984, and visited some of the same areas.

In 1984 we were there in May. Things are very different. Pro-
grams that have survived like the Head Start, continue to render
great service to those who are enrolled, but there are many, many
children who are eligible, but are not enrolled, who are just as
needy. With the Food Stamp Program there has been a marked
change, starting, I believe, around 1980. There is much more just
rlain bureaucratic redtape and meanness that has made both
access to food stamps and the getting of food stamps a very difficult
and a very humiliating experience. The people themselves talk
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about a sense of being abandoned by their Government, of being
abandoned and, furthermore, they talk with a sense of hopeless-
ness, of not making it day-to-day, of having no sense of possibility
of breakin%'1 out of the cycle of poverty, of having no chance of
changins their lives. I think it important that we not ignore the
human dimension of faith in one’s own capacity to change things,
and also faith that the efforts of one by one’s self will be met by a

overnment, or an educational system, with support and attention.

hat faith is exactly what is breaking down in Mississippi today,
and I think in places all across the country.

That is the contrast then between 1977 and now, and it is not
simply in the increase in the number of people who are going
hungry, although that is very substantial and tremendously impor-
tant, but also in the loss of faith or hope or perhaps a sense of will,
in Congressman Leland’s terms, I emphasize again that I think
Mississippi allows us to see more clearly what is going on across
this country and to dismiss it as a kind of isolated, very poor State
with a particular kind of agricultural system, and so forth, would
be a profound mistake.

Now to my third main point, the contrast between two kinds of
Federal programs, Head Start and Food Stamps. I talk about these
both as a person who has bcen observing them for a number of
years in my work, and also &. .. doctor who is on the task force and
who has talked to the recipients at length about them. I think one
of the essential things that is important to recognize about the
Head Start Program is that it is, and it was from the beginning,
aimed at really trying to change the lives of the children and fami-
lies who enrolled in it. Everything that was done was done to real-
ize this aim. Therefore, there was the provision of counseling about
child development. Therefore, there was training designed to help
people so they could realize their own dignity as parents and help
themselves. Furthermore, it tied into a basic felt need of all of us
to raise healthy children for the future. Poor people are no differ-
ent than the rest of us in this regard.

Finally, the new Head Start was organized, on democratic princi-
ples, with community representation on its boards, and with the
provision of some jobs for the community as teachers aids, and so
forth, reflected its fundamantal aim, and contributed to it.

Though we are not here to talk about Head Start, I will say that
both by the rigorous scientific evaluation in academic centers, and
by the evaluations of field visits, it is an immensely successful pro-
gram. It is also in part a feeding program, and make no mistake
about it. Many chilgren receive both breakfast and lunch in Head
Start, and many children roceive the only good meals of the week
in the Head Start ;igogram.

To contrast the Food Stamp Program, one of the things we did
on the field visits was to go and talk to the people in the food
stamp offices. We also talked to the recipients. Both sets of people
said there have been dramatic changes in this program. The feeling
of bureaucratic meanness, of withholding, of denying, of putting
down the recipients, has come to pervade the program. That is not
the way to help peoi){le and break the cycle of poverty.

In Houston, I talked to a young worker in a food stamp office.

She said. “We were told a few years ago to go out and do outreach.
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We have been told now not to do that, but to cut back on the
number of people that we can allow on the rolls.” As another ex-
ample, in the last 3 years there have been over 25 changes in the
regulations that recipients must meet. Try to think about anything
that any of us do that has 25 different changes in regulations, and
we are all educated people. A lot of people, poor folks, cannot read,
yet must understand and meet the regulations. We have joked
about this, but 2 number of people have stated that requirements
for being on food stamps are more complex than filling out a 1040
tax form. It doesn’t make sense. The complexity of the regulations
penalize, further limits, and hinders the very aims of the program.

Finally, again, the program doesn’t use people in the community
who know where the hungry people are, who know who the people
in need are, to find people, or assist them in getting food stampe.
Instead, we have bureaucrats sitting in offices, not outreach. There
are no community boards. There are no local people hired and
trained. There are also difficulties in transportation in both rural
and urban areas without outreach. We have heard stories of the
other people getting $35 a month for food stamps, but it costs them
$10 to get driven into town and back, from their rural place of
living. It just is a system that can be improved dramatically.

I think that is a bit about the differences between programs, but
I think it is very relevant to your committee because, again, if you
look at AFDC, ard see that in 27 States there are requirements
that the father in a family cannot be in the home if the family is to
qualify for AFDC, you see another program defeating itself, break-
ing people’s families and breaking morale, rather than using Gov-
ernment programs to support morale, strengthen families, and
break the cycle of ipovert;y.

I could have illustrated the contrast with the WIC programs
which are successful. I chose Head Start because I work with chil-
dren, and because of my experience with it over 15 years.

Now, to the cost of hunger, the hidden costs of hunger. I think
that when a child goes to school hungry, the child loses that day. It
is a lost day. The sensation of hunger, the need for food dominates
that child’s consciousness. How many days are lost—for some chil-
dren, a few days a month; for some children, 100 days a year, so
that although these children may or may not show up on the
growth charts as falling below the expected curve, or as not having
a diagnosable disease of hunger, they lose their education and they
lese in many other ways. In terms of peer relationships, we heard a
heart rending story from a teacher in Rhode Island who said when
the kids are young, in the Frimary fg'rades, and they come to school
and are hungry, they will steal food from the other children’s
lunchboxes. The response of these other kids is to share and, to
make available what they have.

In high school when that happens the response is verg, very dif-
ferent Kids are angry and fight. This is an example of the effect of
hunger on peer relationships, violence between kids that perhaps
doesn’t show up as a statistic, but the illustration gives, again,
some sense of the hidden cost of hunger. Finally, I think that each
of us has to ask ourselves what kind of a sense of America are we
giving to children who are hungry? We are giving them the sense
of the world and America as unstable, uncertain, unreliable. Cer-
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tainly there are many factors in growing up poor and growing up
in various kinds of disadvantage that car contribute to a sense of
unstability and uncertainty, but hunger is an important one. From
the family perspective think of what it is like for a parent to try to
tell a chil)c'l, I.do not have enough to feed you. What that does to all
the processes of respect for parents and family we are trying to
foster. Many, many times the answer is, of course, that the mother
denies or the father denies himself food, feeds the child, and then
is exhausted and defeated himself or herself. This is not a cycle
that we want to foster, nor can we afford to.

Finally, I think that these forces do occur ir our young people
who are hungry, they lose faith in their parents and their country.
I am seeing more despair now than in the past, and I think that
robs us as a country of the contribution of those who despair, and
it is an immense cost.

Those who sow the wind reap the whirlwind. We are sowing the
wind in allowing a generation to grow up hungry.

As a physician, I am used to wrestling with problems that do not
have an easy solution, with diseases without cure. When I come to
the problem of hunger, I am enraged because we know how to
eliminate it. We know how to cure it, and we came close before, in
the late 1970’s. There is no reason for these hidden costs of hunger
and waste of human lives that exist today because of hunger.

Thank you very much.

Chairman Forp. Thank you very much. The committee calls on
Dr. Sam Shapiro, professor of health policy and management,
Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, MD.

STATEMENT OF SAM SHAPIRO, PROFESSOR OF HEALTH POLICY
AND MANAGEMENT, JOHNS HOPKINS SCHOOL OF HYGIENE
AND PUBLIC HEALTH

Mr. Suariro. Congressman Ford, before I start with my prepared
statement I do want to express my regrets, at not having been
available this morning to join you on your site visit. My expertise
is in epidemiology and biostatistics and I deal with research and
generate numbers. But I do want you to understand, that I know
there are people behind those numbers and that many of the state-
ments we have heard today illustrate very importantly the implica-
tions of the data that are available.

At this point I want to move directly to a presentation of infor-
mation on changes that have occurred in the infant mortality rate
in the United States.

Interest in infant mortality is high because of its importance as a
barometer of health status on a national and local level, aud in dif-
ferent subgroups of the population. It is a sensitive indicator of the
effect of changes and differences in social and economic conditions
and medical care, and it is closely watched. Fortunately, through
the data on births and deaths published by the National Center for
Health Statistics, information is available on long term trends in
infant mortality and on the changes that are currently underway.

Figure 1 illustrates the major reductions in infant mortality that
followed a fairly static situation during the 1950’s and early 1960’s.
Between 1950 and 1965, the average annual percent decrease was
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only 1 percent compared with an annual average of 8.2 percent be-
tween 1965 and 1982 when the rate reached 11.2 percent per 1,000,
less than half the rate of 24.7 percent per 1,000 in 1965. The only
cloud in this otherwise bright picture of a sharp downward trend in
the overall infant mortality rate is that since 1982, there has been
a slowdown in the decline.

Here is the situation. From 1965 to 1982, the smallest year to
year absolute decrease in the rate was 0.3 percent per 1,000—~1977
to 1978; provisional figures show that a similar small change oc-
curred in 1983 and 1984. This may be a temporary slowdown and
the downward trend may once again become steep. But, the fact
that it has persisted for 2 years is cause for concern.

As seen in table 1, the downward trend in infant mortality in the
United States was not an isolated achievement. It is consistent
with a pattern of improvement in many industrialized countries, in
several of which the rate has fallen far below 10 percent per 1,000.
The important point is that low mortality countries with varied
social and ethnic populations and health care systems have kept
pace with each other in recent years in reduction in infant mortali-
ty Further, the levels their rates have reached should dispel any
notion that we are even close to an irreducible minimum.

Table 2 shows that a characteristic of the reductions in infant
mortality since the mid-1960’s is that large decreases occurred both
in the neonatal period—under 28 days after birth—when prenatal
and intrapartum factors predominate as risk factors and in the
postneonatal period—the balance of the first year of life—when
mortality is affected mainly by environmental conditions present
" after the infant is discharged from the hospital. Closer examination
of what happened is that the decrease in the neonatal mortality
rate accelerated during the 1970’s, a circumstance traceable, in
part, to the diffusion of advances in perinatal care, including neon-
atal intensive care units and regionalization of care for high risk
pregnancies. Additional decreases have taken place during the
1980’s On the other hand, since 1982, there has been no decline in
the postneonatal mortality rate and as far as we can tell from the
provisional data some increase has occurred.

Table 3 indicates that infant mortality among white and black
infants dropped markedly after 1965, It is clear that in both the
racial groups the rate was cut in half by 1981.

Information is not yet available for the United States to see
whether the slowdown is affecting the two racial groups, differen-
tially, or in a similar way. But, we can expect that the infant mor-
tality rate is still twice as high among black infants and that it is
at the same level as the white rate 15 years earlier.

No discussion of the infant mortality rate is complete without
consideration of the low birth weight rate, that is, the ﬂro rtion of
infants weighing 2,500 grams or less—5% lbs.—at birth. A compre-
hensive report on the subject, titled “Preventing Low Birth
Weight” has recently been published by the Institute of Medicine,
National Academy of Sciences. The report was prepared by a com-
mittee, of which I was a membe:, «Jnsisting of individuals from the
fields of obstetrics, pediatrics, epidemiology, and health economics.
T will only touch on a few of the findings and conclusions that are
particularly relevant for this subcommittee’s hearings.
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In 1981, 6.8 percent of the newborn had low birth weights, a
group that accounted for two-thirds of the deaths in the neonatal
period and 20 percent of the postneonatal deaths.

Every available indicator of disadvantaged social and economic
status was associated with relatively high low birth weight rates.
This includes births to teenagers and to women with less than high
school education in both racial groups; also, births to women who
started prenatal care after the first trimester of pregnancy.

A major conclusionn was that significant decreases in low birth
weight are an imperative to achieve future reductions in infant
mortality and to reduce the extraordinarily large expenditures in
saving the lives of low birth weight infants, especially the very
small babies, and in providing care for the survivors.

Many factors will have to be involved in reducing low-birth
weight but of special interest is the following conclusion in the In-
stitute of Medicine Report:

The Committee urges that nutrition supplementation programs such as WIC be a

part of comprehensive strategies to reduce the incidence of low birth weight among
high risk women. Such programs should be closely linked to prenatal care.

This statement was based on a careful review of many studies
which support the overall conclusion “that the WIC Program pro-
vides positive benefits to nutritionally and financially high risk
pregnant women.”

In summary, infant mortality decreased sharply from the mid-
1960’s to the very early 1980’s. We cannot partition precisely the
credit for the improvement among changes in the environment, nu-
tritional status, the economy, and medical care. However, all must
have played a significant role. In the past 2 years, 1982-84, the de-
cline in the infant mortality rate has slowed down.

The special interest is that the slowdown, even though for only 2
years, follows on the heels of an economic recession and a change
in Government funding for social programs. A leveling off of the
infant mortality rate need not be seen as part of a natural course
following large decreases. Other countries have reached lower
levels than the United States and past experience suggests that
lower levels elsewhere indicate achievable levels here.

Experts are pointing out that reductions in the low birth weight
rate are needed to achieve significant decreases in infant mortality
and reduce the differential between high and low risk population
groups. Such reductions would have the added benefit of decreasing
costly medical care. Nutrition supplementation programs, includ-
ing WIC, coupled with early prenatal care are strongly advocated
for thils purpose and measures to shore up these programs are es-
sential.

[Attachments to the prepared statement follow:]
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TABLE 1.—-INFANT MORTALITY RATES AND AVERAGE ANNUAL PERCENT CHANGE. SELECTED
COUNTRIES, 1976 AND 1981
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ey 196 19 fo
changes
Sweden 83 70 =33
Jipan 93 71 53
Firfand 99 76 —64
Horway. 105 81 —63
Hetherlands 107 82 -52
Denmak 102 84 —47
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Canada 135 109 —69
Australia - 138 110 -85
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Usited States 152 119 —48
United Kingdom W5 121 -4
Geman Democratic Reputic B9 123 -4
Austria 182 126 -7l
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tay 95 U3 -5
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TABLE 3.—INFANT MORTALITY RATES BY RACE AND RATIOS BETWEEN BLACK AND WHITE RACES
UNITED STATES, 1965-81

Infant mortaity rates
Whte Bk Buckwht |
1965 215 41.7 194
1970 17.8 326 183
1975 smemreenss or cen ssssmmesnssasson sosoes « . 14.2 6.2 1.85
1930 11.0 214 195
1981 105 200 190

Source: Heath, Unnted States, 1984, U'S, Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Senvces,

Chairman Forb. Thanliliou very much, Dr. Shapiro.

The committee would like to thank you, Dr. Brown, Dr. Beards-
lee, and Dr. Harper, as well. Thank you Dr. Harper and Dr. Brown
in joining with us once again on the field trip.

Mr. Brown, in your testimony you talked about the failure of
Congress and the American public to recognize the real growing
problem of hunger in America, and you talked about failing to re-
spond or do something about it.

Why do you think this happened? Why do you think that we
have seen, from the assistance bureau, the General Accounting
Office, we have seen reports from the Congressional Budget Office,
we have seen reports from the Congressional Research Services,
anyway, about four Federal entities, you know, have all said in
their data that they have released to the Congress and the Ameri-
can public, that poverty has increased to a total of about 35 million
who live at or below poverty. We have had an increase of poverty
in the last 4 or 5 years, and if poverty continues to increase you
have indicated that we might be approaching the epidemic stages
of hunger in this Nation.

Why do you think it happened? Some reports have talked about
the policies of this administration. I am sure we had hunger in
America prior to the 1981 reconciliation. Why do you think it hap-
pened? Let me hear from those who worked long and hard and
completed the study on hunger in America. Tell the committes
why you think it happened?

Mr. BRowN. Congressman Ford, the evidence basically indicates
that three factors came into play during a several year period,
which lead or ushered in the return of hunger to the Nation. The
first factor is that America’s safety net compared to other industri-
alized nations in the world is very, vecy weak. I meant it when I
said a Band-Aid. It was extremely werk and it got weaker from,
say the mid-1970’s on. For example, the basic program for poor
people, of course, is AFDC, for those who can get it. AFDC benefits
failed to keep up with the cost of living and so from 1970 until
19284, on a national average, AFDC families lost 33 percent in pur-
chasing power. Food stamp households lost 18 percent. There are
also other examples, but those are just two.

The point is that an already weak safety net was getting more
tattered. There are also other indices by which we can look at how
well we do. There is no evidence that any ovher industrialized
nation has the hunger problem we do. There are only two industri-
alized nations in the world that do not have a system of national
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health insurance. The other country is South Africa. Second, of
course, the economy went bad; and because of some cutbacks, and
because of general economic conditions, policies, and so on, poverty
began to go up rather dramatically. It is at the highest rate now in
20 years, so that both of these factors together indicated that need
in America among American families was going up quite dramati-

cally.

Cﬁaitman Forp. We hear that America is back. Things have

worked out now. We are out of the recession, the economy is in
ood shape, according to the Chief Executive. Things are getting
tter. The economy is strong again.

Mr. BrowN. Let me tell you what we found with respect to that.
The third reason we think that the hunger returned, as the need
was peaking in our country, is that we instituted the sharpest
budget cuts in our history so that families who had been living at
the economic margin for years, just getting by, literally had the
floor knocked out from under them, and those are the people we
find in the bread lines of our Nation. We can see the eticlogy, we
can look at the causes of it in other words, and we can see that
beginning in about 1979, during 1980, we saw the beginnings of
soup lines in America. What happened was with these immense
cuts in nutrition programs, as needpsvas going up, the hunger prob-
lems simply proliferated immensely. When we were out, one of the
things that astounded us was why hunger was increasing when
there were reported improvements in the economy. But we found
we were asking the wrong questions. We should not be askin%vis
the economy improving because there are improvements. We
should have asked for whom the economy is improving.

The best way to depict this is the report of the nonpartisan
urban institute, which shows from 1980 to 1984, the bottom two
quintiles, the bottom 40 percent of the U.S. population lost in pur-
chasing power during that 4-year period. So the people who are re-
covering were not in any danger to begin with, and the people who
are in danger as of ﬁt show no signs of recovery.

Chairman Forp. Dr. Brown, and other members who would like
to rt(al%pond to this, what can we do at this point to reverse the

rend?

Mr. BrowN. I will answer with two sentences and let my col-
leagues respond. Basically, we do not think that we have to set up
new bureaucracies, new programs, whatever. We have nutrition
programs in this Nation which worked and which worked very
well. Do they need to be altered somewhat? Yes. Food stamps need
to be seen as a health program rather than a welfare program.
That is a lesson that one can learn by looking at support among
the American public, and the Congress. Hunger returned because
these programs were weakened when we needed them the most,
and we need to strengthen those programs.

Chairman Forp. Dr. Harper.

Dr. Hareer. I would respond in terms of what I see as a neglect-
ed responsibility on the part of the Congress. In the early 1980's
there was a lot of discusc.on about the extent to which Federal pro-
grams were needed and there was a strong movement to dismantle
the programs. I think what happened was that both the adminis-
tration and the Congress neglected to take responsibility for sur-
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veying what would life be like then without the programs. It was
as if the fellow on the bottom of the pyramid was told that he
could go out and take a coffee break, and not worry about the rest
of the people above. Or as if we told people who support a family,
now you can go to Hawaii and do not worry about who you left
behind. The point is, there are a lot of programs which Congress
set up, which were making a difference to some degree in human
life, and along with the dismantling of programs, we have not had
a systematic assessment of their effects. The fact that we are
having hearings today on this subject is a result of that, and we
can make a comparison.

When deregulation was effected in the airlines, there has been
no shortage of data describing exactly what the effects of that have
been. Anybody can tell you right today how many routes there are
compared to before deregulation, what the effect on prices have
been, how many people arrived before. We do not have this data in
regard to the social programs that have been dismantled in the
1980's. We need them.

Chairman Forp. Mr. Matsui—

Dr. BearbsLEE. | was just going to add that I think there is a
myth which is that somehow that many of these social programs
were ineffective. They were not, and are not, and as I said in my
testimony, I think that we need to strengthen the programs that
we have and we can learn from some of the most effective ones in
devising strategies to strengthen others. As you have suggested, we
could make food supplements part of the health system rather
than the welfare system.

Chairman Forp. Mr. Matsui.

Mr. Matsul Dr. Harper, how did we help the people that we had
visited with today? We are told that there is a cycle, you know, the
mother—the 35-year-old mother—the 17-year-old daughter, and
now you have a 1-year-old child, and there were a few other chil-
dren as well. How do you break that cycle of dependency that ap-
peared to be the situation?

Dr. HArPER. Discussing it from a clinical point of view, the group
that took us there were really not clear about what the diagnosis
was. I do not think they appreciated, because they had taken an
oral nutritional history from the famil\%/, members, just how little
food the people had. Here, in clinics in Washington, as well as else-
where, people do not like to acknowledge that they do not have
enough to feed their children and I think that now that that is
clear, the task is to get adequate food to this child and see what
her growth potential is and then find a way to deliver it to home.
From a policy question, I would respond to the question about the
cycles of dependency in terms of the Head Start Program that Dr.
Beardslee referred to before. To visit poor communities where
Head Start is working is an experience which every Member of
Congress should have just as every physician should have, particu-
larly to visit communities of comparable socioeconomic status
which have and do not have Head Start programs and see the dif-
ference in the children, see the difference in the parents. See the
element of hope as it enters community life.

It is a program which does so much both for children and for
families that I think it deserves greater support from Congress,
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and for me, it would be a centerpiece to any program addressin
the intergenerational de(g)end,ency pattern. I had mentioned,
think, only about 15 or 20 percent nationwide of Head Start eligi-
ble children are actually in the Head Start Program. That means
that 80 to 85 percent are not.

Mr. Matsul. Mr. Chairman, did you want to recess or end the
hearing?

Chairman Forp. We will let you go for another 4 or 5 minutes, if
you would like.

Mr. Matsul I do not have any more questions. The only thing I
would like to discuss, and you may want to submit something in
writing, is the book “Losing Ground” by Charles Murray. It seems
to have gotten a lot of attention lately. In fact, one of my friends in
Sacramento, CA, was very impr with it. Could you comment
on that? Any one of you because it seems that that book and that
philosophy behind it, which is getting some prominence now, is
p}z:rtf)of the whole generation, I suppose. Could you comment on
that?

Mr. BrRowN. Congressman, I will be ha;ﬁ)y to respond in more
detail on the book itself, although I can tell you that from having
read it, as well as colleagues of mine who look at it from a policy
perspective, I am not terribly impressed with the methodology and
thinly veiled political orientation of that analysis. I think the inter-
esting thing, however, is that the conservatives and Republicans
can perhaps come together around the agreed upon concept that
we have to promote independence and integrity of American fami-
lies, both of those things together, and that we do not really want
to promote dependence.

ow, the so-called conservatives will say that welfare promotes
dependence and we should do something rather than welfare. Lib-
erals will sa% that we also have to promote independence, but we
cannot do it by making people so dependent on programs that they
are on so they can never get on their feet anyway. There is room
there, it seems to me, for beginning to talk the same language, and
the first thing that has to be done is talk about what we mean by
dependence and independence. There can be no equivocating on the
fact that we cannot make any family in America, by and large
speaking, independent bl‘-’, keeping them in a situation where they
cannot get jobs, where they cannot bring together the integrity of
the family and hold it together through economic stability.

There are only two ways that I know of to help families: give
them jobs so they can support themselves or give them assistance
while they do not have jobs in sufficient quantities and in ways
which enable them eventually to get those jobs.

And we dicker around and we play around the edges with that,
but that is the fundamental issue, it seems to me, where conserv-
atives and so-called liberals are going to have to come together and
eventually talk the same language.

Dr. HARrPER. It seems to me that Congress is unnecessarily in a
weak position here, that is, we should have much stronger data on
the effects of Government programs than we have. We need a
family impact system, family impact which was a surveillance
system comparable to our environmental impact program, one of

nator Moynihan's proposals in his Godkin lectures at Harvard a
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couple of weeks ago. We have scattered data like this with regard
to Head Start. We have a 20-year followup on the efficacy of Head
Start. We have short-term followup on programs like the Job
Corps. We are dependent as citizens on politicized and sensational-
ized efforts to pull data together. Like the Murray book you re-
ferred to, we should not be so dependent on unsystematic doctors.
This is not to say that there is a kind of a technology that is going
to answer all questions of policy. It will not. There will always be
questions of policy that depend on assessment of values and prior-
ities, but there are data questions here about the effects of provid-
ing services in one form or another which the Congress should
have access to.

Chairman Forp. It was a great experience for the chairman of
the subcommittee today and I hope it was the same type of experi-
ence for the other subcommittee members. I speak on behalf of the
committee that we do appreciate the four of you and the members
who took time out of their busy schedules for this morning.

I do have some additional questions that I would like to submit
to you and the panel and, if you do not mind, submit them back for
the record.

Congressman Leland had to leave, and there were nine questions
that he wanted to submit to the panel, and we hope that you will
all submit responses to his questions for the record.

[The questions and answers follow:]

SuBcOMMITTEE ON PUBLIC AsSiSTANCE AND UNEMPLOYMENT COMPENSATION,
Washington, DC, May 18, 1985.
J. LARRY Brown, Ph.D,,

Chairman, Phg's‘i‘zan Task Force on Hunger in America and Harvard University
School of Public Health, Boston, MA.

DeaR Dr. Brown. I would like to once again thank you for your testimony at our
April 30, 1985 hearing on the growth of poverty and hunger in America. Several
members of the Subcommittee found the field investigation approach, pioneered
first by the Physician Task Force on Hunger in America, to be a particularly fruit-
ful way to learn about the problems of poor children in this country. I hope you will
alsg l?har_e my appreciation with the uther doctors who took part in the field visits
and hearing.

Enclosed are a number of questions to which I would like you to respond for the
record of the hearing. In some cases it may be more appropriate for other members
of the panel to supply the response to a question. I would ask that you coordinate
obtaining the responses of your colleagues when this is the case. Included are a
series of questions which time did not permit me to ask as well as a number of de-
tailed questions which Mr. Leland has submitted.

Should you have any questions or need additional information, please do not hesi-
tate to contact the Subcommittee staff [(202) 225-1025),

Sincerely,
HaroLp Forp, Chairman.

QUESTIONS FOR THE RECORD FROM MR, FORD

1 Just prior to the hearing, we visited a health care clinic and a social service
center and talked with clients and staff. Several of you also joined us for home
visits.
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Were the people we talked to and the families we visited with typical of those you
met as you traveled across the country? .

HO‘;"’ often did you find families who go without food at least several days per
month?

2. What can this Subcommittee—which has jurisdiction over AFDC and unem-

Oﬁent cg’mpensation among other programs—do to help reverse growing pvoerty

unger?

pl
an
3. Many of the children you have seen as you traveled acroes the country are
growing up without adequate nutrition, shelter and health care. .
; How? ill this affect their ability to grow and become productive citizens in the
uture
4. In the Task Force report, f'ou note that the tpunitive nature of many public as-

sistance programs deters people from applying for assistance. Obviously, some re-
quirements are necessary to assure that only eligible families participate.

How do these programs actually deter people from participating?

Are there specific policies that need to be changed?

QUESTIONS FROM REP. MICKEY LELAND

General

1 It has been noted in your report that hunger is the result of Federal govern-
ment policies. I have had an opportunity to review the changes you have recom-
mended in federal policies to restrain the growing hunger epidemic. Many of us in
Congress are now involved in a difficult battle to secure adequate funding for our
domestic feeding programs. I, of course agree with your recommendations, Howsver,
I am not optimistic that we will see such far-reaching changes in p};ﬁmms this
year In your estimation which of your recommendations.are most vital for us to
push for this year? More clearly, what are your goals for fiscal year 1986?

2. We know that inadequate funding for WIC is the cause of undor participation
in that particular program. What major factors do you find to be responsible for
under participation in the Food Stamp and other Federal aid programs?

3 Are the elderly more under represented among garticipants of these programs?
If so, qwhat have you found to be the cause of high non-participation among this
group?

Meducal

4 One newspaper account of your study notes that a Cook County hospital official
was quoted as saying that he saw 15 to 20 cases of kwashiorkor and marasmus
every year Did you receive reports about the existence of these maladies in other
areas of the country?

5 Your report cites that hunger in America is a public health epidemic. Would
' you cite some of the health consequences of hunger which are appearing in epidem-

Ic grgimrtions?
alnutrition is Frobably the most under diagnosed health problem. To what do
i;ou attribute this—for lack of a better word—oversight? What suggestion do you
ave for placing more emphasis on diagnosing malnutrition?

7 Can you describe for us the jllnesses you see in your practice which are direct
correlates of hunger?

8 l\!‘I’hat scem to be the major nutrient deficiencies found among low-income
people?

9 Your report indicates that approximately 20 million people in this country peri-
odically go without food. Can you describe what type of health impact—both short
and long term—these periods of hunger ur undernutrition have on children? What
about the elderly?

Puysician Task ForcE oN HUNGER IN AMERICA,
June 14, 1985.
Hon. Harorp Forp,
Subcommittee on Public Assistance and Usemployment Compensation, House of Rep-
resentatives, Washington, DC.

DeaR ConGRESSMAN Forp. Enclosed are my responses to the questions posed by
you and Congressman Leland following my testimuny before your Subcommittee.

T am very glad to hear from you that members of the Subcommittee found the
field visits worthwhile. We share your sense that direct contact with poor families
and the agencies that serve them is an invaluable way to learn about the problems
of the poor The physicians who met with you on April 30th, in both the field visits
gnd the hearing, appreciated your obvious vuncern for the issues we have been ad-

ressing.
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If there is any further information I can provide please be in touch. I look for-
ward tg_contix;ued discussion and collaboration in the future.
incerely,

J. LARRY BROWN.
Enclosure,

RESPONSES TO REPRESENTATIVE FORD'S QUESTIONS

1. a. In general the conditions revealed in Washington, D.C. visits were similar to
those encountered by the Physician Task Force across the nation. We did find more
of the abject deprivation seen by Congressmen Matsui and Pease who, alo'xll'ﬁam'th
Dr Harper, saw clinical malnutrition and serious hun, er in the District, t is,
our physicians found this type situation (ﬁinte easily in their travels across America.

We also saw examples of programs working, Just as we saw impoverished families
sustained by AFDC and food stamps, as well as support from relatives, we found
examples in many states wherein people were livinﬁ‘on the margins, but getting by.
Ironicallﬁ, the families which you and I saw in the District technically were in viola-
tion of the law because they received help from relatives. Ordinarily, such support
must be reported and then deducted from assistance payments. In the instances we
saw, these families would have been unable to eat properly without such help from
their relatives, R e e .

nally, we found that in every state local conditions exert an influence on the
degree of hunger among poor families. Magx states, as you know, do not provide
AFDC/UP, thus requiring intact unemployed families to go without any means of
support This increases hunger substantially. In other states, lack of sensitivity
toward poor citizens, often characterized by char%es of fraud and abuse, increases
the burdens of already hu Americans, many of whom choose to suffer quietly in
their homes rather than suffer embarrassment and politically-motivated charges
about their character.

b We frequently found families who go without food for some days each month.
In fact, that was the general experience of families we met who were reliant on food
stamps for anty si€niﬁcant portion of their foc;%dpurchasing power. In addition to
hearing from families themselves, emergency food providers commonly reported in-
eri demand for food assistance each month, as the food stamp cycle comes to an
end In many cases, food providers themselves run out of food at the end of the
month, thus sharpening the crisis encountered by both food stamp recipients and
non-recipients who turned to them for aid.

2 Discussions throughout the country with AFDC recipients, non-recipients and
welfare agency staff, revealed a number of problems with this most basic of our
Income support programs.

The primary concern, raised universally, is that AFDC is inadequate. In general,
AFDC provides only enough for the most meager existence. In no state do recipients
of AFDC, combined with the food stamp benefits, achieve an income above poverty.
AFDC levels do not boost people out of poverty, but lock them in. An aspect of this
is that working poor families lose benefits in direct proportion to income earned.
They are, thus, unable to get ahead. )

A second major concern is that AFDC/UP is unavailable in 27 of the 50 states.
Families are forced to break up, and we encountered husbands forced to leave their
wives and children to enable them to receive assistance which is denied so long as
the father is part of the family. This is, of course, a policy which promotes family
destruction. Undoubtedly this policy has some imgact on the prevalence of father-
less families among the poor and perhaps on t
single-parent families.

A third issue within the jurisdiction of the Subcommittee is that potential eligi-
bles are discouraged from applying for AFDC by a number of obstacles, including.

Complex and confusing application forms and lack of staff to help clients negoti-
ate the application process;

Extensive requirements for documentation and verification with no room for flex:-
bility or staff discretion;

A rushed, often adversarial atmosphere in welfare offices which makes it both un-
pleasant and difficult for clients to ask questions and.'or get answers they need in
order to aﬁply. .

While the particulars vary from locale to locale, it was our assessment that these
obstacles r flect not local attitude but national policy. The states, in responding to
federal reg .\ations which impose sanctions for errors of liberality, but not for errors
which unfai.. deny benefits, put pressure on local welfare offices, which put pres-
sure on indiv.lu.' workers who respond with pressure on clients. The operatin:
principle that dev:1ops in these circumstances, is, “When in doubt, deny.” Potentia

e long-term impoverishment of
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applicants are thus discouraged from turning to the system for assistance in the
first place; those who do are less likely to receive the help they need, and to which
th%have a legal entitlement. )

e basic questions we encountered concerning unemployment compensation was
that of its availability. We found, particularly in high unemployment areas of the
Midwest, that working class families are hard hit by the curtailment in extended
benefits. The current recession is, as you know, unique in the number of individuals
it left unemployed and without benefits. A related issue is the number of unem-
ployed whose jobs were premanently ended. The general economic recovery offers
no comfort to individuals in areas where this kind of unemployment is endemic.
They need extended benefits along with job-retraining,

What this Subcommittee can do—and it is clear from your recent hearing and
field investigation that you already think in these terms—is to publicly explore the
extent and nature of problems experienced by those relying on these programs and
to propose legislation that would: .

Expand AFDC benefits, bringing recipients up to the poverty line;

Build encouragement, rather than disincentives, for earning into the system;

Make AFDC/UP a federal mandate; .

Require administrative agencies to streamline application procedures for AFDC;

Permit extended unemployment benefits in areas still suffering long-term effects
of the 1982-83 recession, perhaps in conjunction with some realistic job search or re-
training program.

8. There is no easy answer to the question of long-term impact caused by nutri-
tional deprivation in children. The degree and nature of harm depends on the seri-
ousness and timing of deprivation.

At the most vulnerable period of development, nutritional deprivation of the fetus
in utero is associated with low birth-weight, which places the child at highest risk of
infant mortality. Even surviving low birth-weight infanta face increased risks of neu-
rolegical and physical impairment that may have drastic impact on their ability to
grow and become productive citizens.

Malnutrition during infancy is linked with cognitive and behavioral deficits later
in childhood.

Malnutrition, even short-term malnutrition which may cause no overt (fhysiologi-
cal damage to a child, can deprive the school age child of educational and social ex-
periences that may be important to development.

Lack of adequate nutrition interacts with other aspects of poverty to impair
health. For example, susceptibility to infectious disease 18 heightened by poor nutri-
tion. A child who does not have access to regular preventive medical care may miss
immunizations further increasing the risk of infection. Thus, the two forms of depri-
vation interact. Similarly, inadequate nutrition increases the absorption of toxic
lead in exposed children. Poor housing conditions, in old homes with flaking leaded
paint or in shelters not intended to house children, may increase that exposure.
Again, the poor child is in double jeopardy.

In each of these cases, the opportunity of a child to develop normally, or to
become a productive adult, and to fulfill his or her potential for a full and healthy
life, is impaired.

4. When the Physician Task Force began its investigation of hunger in 1984 its
members were aware of changes that had been made in public assistance pro%rams
since the start of the decade. These changes in eligibility criteria and benefit levels
were enacted by Congress are widely reported in the press.

_ What came as more of a surprise to Tasx Force members, and I think the public
is still largely unaware of this, is the extent to which admiristrative (as distinct
from legislative) procedures have affected these programs and their potential benefi-
claries. As we learned, administrative changes %ave produced a series of major de
facto cutbacks in programs often making assistance unavailable to those who are
iegally eligible and in need. Some examples, drawn from our investigation and re-
po in the final report &roduced by the Task Force illustrate this phenomenon.

* Men who worked hard all their lives suddenly find themselves out of work when
their plants close. They don’t want to look to the State for helﬁ. But when they fi-
nalli it bottom . . . their worst fears come true. Paperwork and red tape are
stached so high they would have to be olympic pole vaulters to get over it” —Director,
Illinois Department of Public Aid. . . )

“It is not unusual for people in St. Louis and Kansas City to apply for aid and wait
45-60 days before a decision is rendered. Forms are long and quite difficult to fill
out. Each month many families luse benefits not because they are ineligible but for
failure to report properly”—Worker, Lutheran Family Services, St. Louis.

ERIC .
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Many Texans with a legitimate need are being kept off, or kicked off, federal food
assistance programs because of bureaucratic barriers and procedural changes . . "~
Chairman, Texas Senate Committee on Hunger. .

“Why, you ask do 280,000 Mississippians eligible for food atamps not receive these
benefits? The answer . . . the hassle . . . many are physically unable to wait in long
lines . loss of dignity and respect. It is demeaning to fil] out forms which border
on invasion of privacy. Some forms are even accusatory in nature. Yet, loes of digni-
ty and respect prohibit some from applying” —Mississippi Welfare Commissioner.

Each of these examples illustrates a different manifestation of the problem. While
these manifestations are all important—and 1 will discuss steps that could be taken
to address them—it is important to understand first that the manifestations occur
in all sections of the country.

This problem does not reflect the personal attitudes of local or state program-ad-
ministrators. Rather, it is 8 manifestation of national golicy that penalizes states
allegedly in an effort to reduce error-rates in the distribution of benefits. That na-
tional policy, growing out of, but we think exceeding the intent of congressional
mandate, addresses only errors of liberality. States stand to lose federal dollars if
they do not reduce errors of enrollment or overpayment by specific amounts. There
are no penalties for parallel errors of underpa ment or unfair denial of benefits.

The universal impact of this policy, intensified in regions where local or state offi-
cials are hostile to public assistance recipients, is a punitive atmosphere pervadi
the administration of programs. The result is the discouragement of potential recipi-
ents, and the outright denial of benefits to large numbers of eligible and needy
Americans.

There are regulatory changes that could address this situation. Foremost is the
development and implementation of a real quality control systom that holds the
states responsible for positive accomplishments, rather than just cost control, in the
implementation of these programs. t control would be just one criterion of suc-
cess in a system that also looks at percent of eligibles reached, steps to guarantee
access to those who by reason of physical handicap, geographic isolation or language
are effectively barredy from participation at fr%ent, and swift and accurate process-
ing of applications Such a system would balance the federal pressure felt by states
at present to withhold benefits.

In addition to the implementation at the federal level of such a balanced quality
control system other positive steps would include:

Funding for outreach to potential eligibles;

hflqre staff discretion in granting emergency assistance while applications are
pending;

Control over the poliferation of regulatory changes that have been made at the
federal level in the past few years. (Extensive, often confusing changes instituted
without adequate staff training, lead time, or funds for new forms, computer pro-
grams and the like have resulted in a great deal of error and overwork of program
staff for which potential clients pay.)

ANSWERS TO REPRESENTATIVE LELAND'S QUESTIONS

1 While we have not developed a legislative agenda as such, it is the sense of the
physicians on the Task Force that fi stainps is the critical program that must be
expanded to imgrove nutritional status of needy Americans. It is the program that
can be most widely available and most flexible in meeting food needs, While WIC,
child nutrition and elderly feeding rograms are clearly important, each reaches
only a limited population and provides a limited portion of the diet. Food stamps
mlmdoverlap with these programs but also serve individuals that other programs ex-
clude.

Further Ferhaps because of its general nature, food stamps has suffered, more
than other food assistance programs, froin the negative public image of welfare Fm
grams It is important that Congress affirm support for the basic goal of the food
stamp program by providing fiscal support for its expanded operation.

We believe the food stamp program must be expanded on the order of $2.5 to $3
billion annually, and that Congress must take steps to restrict policies of USDA
which limit the number of needy and eligible citizens who are helped by the pro-
gram.

2 The underparticipation of potential eligibles in the food stamp program is an
extremely revealing indicator of problems with the administration of the program,

There is no mystery to the underparticipation of eligibles in the WIC program.
WIC funding is capped by Congress at a level that only makes possible the partici-
pation of about one-third of the women and children estimated to be eligible.
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But the food stamp program, at least in theory, is an entitlement. Its level of
funding can be expanded to accommodate the level of need and of eligibility nation-
wide. And yet over the past few years, while poverty has increased sharply, food
stamp participation has barely changed, and recently has declined. The numbers re-
flect an increasing discrepancy between eligibility and participation. In 1980 ap-
proximately 29 million Americans lived in poverty. In 1983 that number had in-

ceased an estimated 6 million to about 35 million people in poverty. In 1980, some two_

thirds of those in povertz received food stamps. Using that ratio as a rule of thumb,
we would expect over three million of the newly poor to be assisted by the food
stamp program. Instead food stamp participation has actuelly declined; some
800,000 fewer people received food stamps in September, 1984 than in September,
1980. The total discrepancy is over three million people.

The Congressiona: Budget Office estimates that approximately one million people
were drogped from the food stamp program as a result of eligibility changes effected
by the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1981. The remaining £scm pancy,
more than two million people who are food stamp eligible but are not getting assist-
ance, are the group we must explain.

In the course of its investigation, the Physician Task Force on Hunger in America
encountered a variety of regulatory changes in assistance programs, particularly the
food starap program, which we attribute in our report to “mean spiritedness” on the
part of the federa! government. We believe these changes explain current underpar-
ticipation in the food stamp program.

The changes affect enrollment in twc stages. first there are new administrative
practices which discourage eligible individuals from applying for assistance or which
unfairly turn away eliii le applicants, second, there are practices which cut legiti-
mate participants off the food stamp program after they are enrolled. Our visits to
food stamp offices and discussions with needy individuals across the country, pro-
vide evidence of both unfair discouragement of applicants and disqualification of en-
rolled recipients.

Practices that we found which discourage applicants include:

Excessively complex application forms,

Constant changes in federal regulations which keep the program in a turmoil,

absence of bilingual staff where needed,

inaccessibility of program office in rural areas,

long waiting lines in offices,

inadequate staffing of programs.

The last practice listed, inadequate staifing, is particularly important. It is a
cause of long waiting periods, both in offices and for receipt of benefits once an ap-
plication is made, It 1s also a source of discouragement in its own right. When staff
are overworked they becume .mpatient with applicants, Those who in any way rep-
resent extra work are particularly disfavored. Thus, those who are most in need of
help, the illiterate, the elderly, the inexperienced, are often the very people who
encounter the most impatience if not overt hostility. This attitude on the part of
program staff becomes a significant vanable in determining the willingness of needy
people to undergo the application experience. Universally, that experience was de-
scribed to our physicians as humiliating, traumatic and exhausting. And staff over-
work (due largely to federal regulations and restrictions, is a critical variable in cre-
ating this distressing climate.

Similar difficulties confrunt the enrolled foud stamp recipient. Failure to comply
with a reassccsment requirement, failure to meet a deadline or make an appoint
ment, inadequate verification of current financial status, all may be grounds for dis
enrullment. Given the general disurganization of the program, particularly with
ever<hanging bureaucrati. requirements cuming out of Washington, the recipient
may find himself vut frum a program for missing an appointment for which no noti-
fication has been received. Re-enrollment may take weeks or more, during which
the recipient and his family must find sume way to eat. When re-enrollment occurs,
nu restitution 18 made for lost benefits, even if it 1s clearly the program, rather than
the recipient, whose error caused the cutoff. Here again, the most disadvantaged
members of suciety are at highest risk of lusing assistance because of unnecessary
bureaucratic requirements.

Another group at disadvantage in the pruiess is the working pocr, who must be
abletto prove income from jobs that are ofter short term, sporadic ur hard to docu
mendt.

Whule there is no precise estimate available on the number of peuple affected by
such disenrollments frum the food stamp program, there is no question, given na
tivnal repurting of this phenomenon, that some significant number of poor people
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are constantly cycling thrmexgh the system, enrolled in the program, then denied as-
sistance, and then re-enrolled after a few months of desperate need,

We have described these policies, in aggregation, as mean-epiritedness. But we do
not want to imply that they reflect subjective attitudes on the part of program staff,
Certainly, hostile staff are distressing to applicants, and discourage cipation in
the program. But staff attitude, and program policy even where staff have the best
of intentions towards their clients, reflect national policy over which state and local
officials may have little control. This policy on the one hand, denies program funds
for outreach and for client aseistance, and on the other hand requires states to
reduce errors in program administration on pain of fiscal sanction. Since the onllfr
errors penalized are those which overpay the client or which enroll ineligible cli-
ents, the states are inevitably placed in an adversarial relationship with the client.
When in doubt, workers deny aid to avoid fiscal sanctions. The federal government,
however, does not sanction states for errors against clients. ) .

The mean spiritedness is garbed as neutral, even efficient policy. Its impact on
clients is, however, personal and dramatic. It is our sense, based on our national
investigation, that it has such a powerful effect on potential and enrolled recipients
as to explain non-participation in the system by some two million people.

3 While there is no definitive data on the age levals of food stamp recipients, it is
our impression based on the Tesk Force field visits that the elderly are underrepre-
sented in food stamp enrollment. Factors that were cited to us as explanations of
this pattern include the physical difficulty the elderly poor experience in getting to
P offices (particularly in rural or very cold areas), the sensitivity of elderly
individuals to the stigma attached to public assistance and the minimal benefits to
which many elderly are eligible because of social security income. Many food stamp
administrators, for examPIe, expressed concern about the $10 monthly food stamp
allotment for many elderly citizens—an amount insufficient to serve as an adequate
source of supplomental nutrition, and an amount too small to justify the subjecting
of the elderly to complex bureaucratic procedures.

The Chicago data cited in our report involves 16 cases of marasmus, not at
Cook County but at Children’s Memorial Hospitial, over a four-year period. We re-
ceived similar reports in the Rio Grande Valley of Texas where a nutritionist with
Third World experience reported cases of merasmus and kwashiorkor, and in New
Mexico from both the chief state health official, and the director of an Indian health

program.

‘gg think it likely that these reports are only the tip of the iceberg; that these
cases of advanced disease in fact reflect a lmﬁr pool of malnourished people than is
generally acknowledged or understood in the United States. .

The conclusion reached by the Physician Task Force, based on analysis of data
on poverty and food assistance participation, and of field investigations, is that
hunger constitutes an epidemic affecting approximately twenty mlifi?)n Americans.
While most of these individuals do not go hungry all the time, they do experience
regular episodes of deprivation determined by the monthly food stamp cycle. The
inadequate nutrition which results has the potential to do significant to the
health of its victims.

Some of the effects of poor nutrition are already reflected in the health of poor
Americans, particularly poor children. Among these are adverse birth outcomes,
growth stunting and anemia.

Adverse birth outcomes. The United States ranks a proximately 17th in the world
in its infant mortality rate Among the nations which do better in this widely-used
index of child health are most countries of Western Europe and Scandinavia as well
ag Japan, Singapore and Hong Konfj Key to this dism statistic is the prevalence
of low birth-weight infants in the United States, Low birth-weight is involved in
two-thirds of infant deaths in this country, and is in turn associated with several
critical pre-natal health factors including maternal nutrition.

At present, the best means we have for assessing the birth experiences of poor
women, for whom separate statistics are not determined, is to look at data on black
women, not because of their race per se, but because they are disproportionately
poor We find that while 6.8% of merican babies are bornunderweight, approxi-
mately 1249 of black babies are of low birth-weight. The infant mortality rates
gara]lel these statistics: the national rate of 11.5 infant deaths per thousand live

irths in 1982 included a baclk infant mortality rate of 19.6 dealtlss per thousand. In
each case, the black rate is approximately twice that of whites. Thesa figures are

oqil_ds for grave concern about the impact of hunger on all poor women and their
amilies,

Growth stunting' Data from the CDC’s Pediatric Nutrition Surveillance System
reveal that of low income children from over 30 states who comprise the system's
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pulation, approximately 8.5% are below expected height for age. A similar figure
gzoas derived from data .oliccted by tha Massachusetts Nutrition Survey for that
state’s low income c::1id=cn in 1983.

Population-based stunting is, like infant mortality, a useful indicator of the status
of the population. Stunting serves as a relatively easy-to-measure marker of depriva.
tion. Research shows that well Lefore growth slows down beca.ise of poor nutrition,
functional changes occur which may be icularly significant in growing children.
Curtailment of activity, for a small child, means loss of learning, loss of social inter-
action, loss of physical development. Thus, widespread stunting of growth in poor
children. as is indicated by the data available, indicates significant development
deprivation of these children. It is the more subtle effects at which stunting points
that most conceru us.

Anemia: Here again, both the CDC and the Massachusetts Nutrition Surve , A8
well as gmaller local studies, indicate widespread prevalence among poor children.
In the CDC sample, approximately 7% of poor children under age six were anemic.

‘The impact oip anemia varies with degree. S{mi)toms of anemia include listless-
ness and fatigue, headache or dizziness. Over the long term, anemia causes slowed
growth, palpitations and enlargement of the heart and impaired jimmune response.

For children then, these three indices reveal a major health problem related to
hunger. In adults, it is more difficult to see the impact of nutrition. The markers of
deprivation in childran have no easily measured parallels in adults. We do know
however, that poverty is linked to increased deaths from nutrition related diseases
Cardiovascular discases, infectious diseases and diabetes cause significant numbers
of deaths among adult Americans, They are all related to nutritional status and all
particularly prevalent among the poor. Thus the available data, indirect as it is,
suggests a significant cost of inadequate nutrition among poor adults.

6 Failure to dn:gn ose malnutrition and related health problems reflects a pumber
of factors. Included among them are:
ullack of attention to nutrition-related disease in medical and nursing school curric-

a;

the prevailing wisdom, which affects but also extends beyond medical education,
khat dl:seases related to malnutrition simply do not occur in twentieth century

merica;

the tendency to blame the victim, so that even when a nutrition-based cond:tion is
identified in a peor child it is identified as failure to thrive rather than malnutri-
tion (I do not riean to suggest that the failure to thrive diagnosis is incorrect, but
rather that i can be a euphemism which shifts emphasis for nutritional needs to
familial inadequacies;

the [act that some im‘fmirments related to moderate malnutrition may not be
identifiable on an individual-case basis. Stunting, for example, can be statistically
ascribed to a population but not to a given individual unless more i8 known about a
particular child than the simple fact of short stature;

some of the individuals at highest risk of malnutrition do nct have access to regu-
lar medical care that might identify nutritional deprivation.

7 Both the members of the Physician Task Force, and the doctors with whom we
met in different regions of the country, come from a variety of medical specialties.
Clinical observations of hunger rvi. ot that variety. Among the concerns noted by
Task Force members based on clinical observations are the following:

Failure to thrive ?peanng in families concurrent with loss of benefits from gov-
ernment programs. A report of this pattern showm%up in Boston’s poor pediatric
pepulation was, in part, the inspiration for both the hysician Task Force investiga-
tion and for a major nutrition survey conducted by the state of Massachusetts. Pedi-
atricians in Chicago report the same observation as their Boston counterparts;

Water intoxication, reported by pediatricians when parents try to stretch formula
by watering it down;

Low birth-weight in babies of low-income mothers;

A condition which one physician termed “failure to thrive among the elderly,” 1n-
volving nutrtional deprivation and social isolation, with some symptoms parallel-
m%thwe observed in childhood failure to thrive;

xacerbation of a variety of chronic conditions among thy elderly poor, notably
hyémtensicn and diabetes, by poor diet.
There is no nutrition surveillance system that provides current information
with which to answer this question, our field investigation was not aimed at collsc-
tion of data on particular nutritional deficiencies. We can, however, draw on nation-

al studies done in recent yeare to learn about the status of poor Americans. Such
studies reveal the following:
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The 1971-72 National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey found deficits in
calcium, 1ron and vitamins A and C intake ascociated with income below poverty,
The TenState Nutrition Survey, conducted in 1968, found inadequate intake of
vitamins A and C, riboflavin and some other nutrients in the low income population

Analysis of data collected for the USDA's Nationwide Food Consumption Survey
i 1977-78 found that 88% of individuals purchasing food at the budgetary level of
the Thrifty Food Plan, based on which the USDA sets food stamp allotments, were
unable to obtain the Recommended Dietary Allowances for a set of eleven key nutri-
ents. The most prevalent deficiencies were in calcium, magnesium and vitamin B-6,
with iron, vitamin A and vitamin B-12 deficiencies also very common.

These data are suggestive but because they are outdated, provide no precise infor-
mation on the nutritional status of Americans today. Discussions about the impact
of policy on health are severely hampered by lack of an on-going nutrition surveil-
lance system that would allow up-to-date assessment of populations of concern, An
on-going system would make it possible to evaluate changes in American nutrition
over tume, thus allowing links between policy changes and nutritional status to be
identified. The Physician Task Force on Hunger in America, like many other groups
and individuals concerned with the impact of policy on the nutritional status of
Americans, has strongly recommended that such a system be developed.

9. Questions posed above have requested information about what is known epide-
miologically and what is observed clinically about the nutritional status of low-
income Americans. This question allows me to go a bit further, to address not onl
the effects of hunger we already see occurring, but also the effects that researc
suggests may occur over the long-term. That is an opportunity I welcome, because
after-the-fact is too late to address some consequences of hunger; we must think and
act preventively.

Science does not know much about the specific implications of episodic hunger
which, as you mention, is the experience of many poor Americans. We do know that
acute experiences of deprivation can interfere immediately with the ability of the
wndividual to function. to learn, if we are concerned with a child, to work if we are
concerned with an adult. Socially, the implications of such losses are significant.

Over the long term, we know more about the implications of a diet that is gener-
ally inadequate. And we know that the cumulative impact of the episodes of depri-
vation suffered by pocr Americans is nutritional inadquacy.

Deprivation in the prenatal period is linked with low birth-weight, a major factor
16 most infant deaths that occur in the United States. Even surviving low birth-
weight infants are at high risk of long-term impairments, Cerebral palsy, blindness,
g_efti;?ess', ifftmmg disabilities and mental retardation are all associated with low

irth-weight. |

Deprivation in childhood may cause functional deficits. If hunger is protracted,

vwth slows down s0 that the body can preserve calories and nutrients for essential

anctions, Undernvurished children are also at heightened risk of infection, and are
more vulnerable to the effects of infections they sustain. The lack of specific nutri-
ents 15 assweated with a range of deficiency diseases, the most prevalent of which is
anemia due to iron deficiency.

In small children, the impact of gross nutritional inadequacy may be a syndrome
known as fa.lure to thrive. While this syndrome is generally associated with social
pathoivgy i families, practitioners have noted recently that economic stress plays a
dual role un the eticiogy of some cases of failure to thrive. it makes the acquisition
of adequate food objectively difficult and it is a source of social stress, thus com-
pounding problems Lthat may already be present. Some researchers have suggested
that amung American children diagnosed as failure-to thrive cases may be a number
who expetienve kwashiorkor and marasmus, the diseases associated with drastic
starvation in the Third World.

In aduits as in children the consequences of malnutrition include functional im-
paurment, greater susceptibility to infection and vulnerability to infection when it
weurts, and specific defiaency diseases. The most significant effects of inadequate
autntion among adult Amencans i5 probably the exacerbation of chronic diseases
vwith whah many middie-aged and elderly poor mﬁ are burdened. Hypertension,
assvanted with Life-threatening cardivvascular , and diabetes are particular
«auses of concern. These two conditions affect about opefifth of the adult popula-
tion 1n the case of hypertension and 5 to 10 percent (depending on age group and
seas wn the case of diabetes. The importance of diet in prevention and treatment of
thess very prevalent conditions is widely acknowledged. The implication of nutri-
tunai wmadequacy due o poverty s an enurmous burden of illness from these two
winditions alone. There 18 no question that policies which limit the ability of poor
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Americans to purchase an adequate diet increase the prevalence and severity of
these conditions.

. Chairman Forp. We really appreciate your participating with us
in these congressional hearings today, and we look forward to snar-
ing with you any additional information we might be priv, w in
the near future. Thank you very much for coming.

The subcommittee will adjourn the hearing today.

[Whereupon, at 3:25 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]

[Submission for the record follows:]

SusMmITTED BY MILDRED J. WEBBER, DIRECT R 01 LEGISLATIVE INFORMATION, THE
HEeRITAGE FOUNDAIION

{From the Weshington Times, Apr. 17, 1985}
Is TerE A HUNGER EpIDEMIC?

{By S Anna Kondratas, a Schultz Fellow in Health and Urban Affairs, the Heritage
Foundation)

The Physicians Task Force on Hunger in America, a group of doctors based at the
Harvard School of Public Health, recently released a report claiming that hunger 1n
America is a “national health epidemic.”

According to the report, “some 20 million Americans suffer from hunger.” Even
leaving aside questions of definition, one cannot help but be struck by the enormity
of the doctors’ allegation that nearly one in 10 Americans is hungry.

fronically, many of these same physicians participated in a 1977 study which
found that America’s nutrition programs were a great success and that hunger and
malnutrition were no longer serious iroblems among the poor. What happened in
the few intervening years to cause such a dramatic turnaround?

To the doctors, the answer is clear. Hunger has spread rapdly because federal
nutrition programs “have been weakened.” Hunger has returned to the United
States "gnmarily due to government failure,” they said. In other words, it's the
Reagan budget cuts again.

“Admittedly, we are not politicians,” the doctors said. Yet a careful analysis of
their study reveals a document that would do any political hack proud. The reg_ort
has it all --emotionalism, hearsay, and anecdotes, as well as a review of past studies,
some of the questionable methodolugy, many by cbviously biased, liberal activist or-
ganizations. But does that make their report worthless?

After all, the doctors also conducted field research and found evidence of hunger.
There is no reason to doubt them. There is hunger and malnutrition in the United
States today But the report certainly does not present any solid data to convuice us
that 20 million persons are barely surviving. .

For example, cdntrary to media reports, the physicians did not “find" 20 million
hungry ‘let alone malnourished) persons in the course of their survey. Indeed, the
methodology for deriving that number is most peculiar and highly unscientific,

First, they took the 1983 poverty count of some 35 million, subtracted the 20 mil-
lion foodstamp recipients, and got 15 million persons below the poverty line who
were not receiving food stamps. They (quite correctly) state that this 1s a conserva-
tive estimate of the number of poor not receiving food stamps, because some of those
receiving food stamps are above the poverty line. Then they decided that by defim-
tion, anyone helow the poverty line “does not have sufficient income to purchase a
nutritionally adequate diet,” a totally unwarranted assumption based on a misun-
derstanding of how the poverty thresholds were determined.

Next the Task Force performed some statistical gymnastics with a few surveys
even they described as not necessarily reliable to estimate how many receiving food
stamps might still be experiencing hunger. Again, giving the impression that they
were playing it cautious, and that their estimate was “conservative,” they took the
lowest survey finding (50 percent) and reduced that by half to conclude that some 5
million food stamp recipients also suffer from hanger. There is no scientific ration-
ale for taking half of an unreliable estimate and conclading that 1t 1s anything but a
totally arbitrary number. But in politics, anything is possible.

Although the doctors are appareutly unaware of such information, since 1979 the
Census Bureau has been collecting household data on the number of food-stamp re-
cipients in paverty Since there had been no budget cuts 1n our “successful nutrition
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programs” from 1977 to 1979—indeed, there had been substantial increases--onc
can safely conclude that there was no more hunger in 1979 than the doctors had
cheerily documented in 1977, when they declared hunger no longer a serious prob-

em.

What do we find? In 1979, of 26 million persons in poverty, fewer than 11 mil-
lion—38 percent of poor households—were recviving food stamps. This means more
than 15 million persons below the official lE:overt.y line were not receiving food
stamps. If one applies the Task Force's methodelogy, adding to the 15 million an
arbitrary 25 percent of the remaining 11 million, the result is nearly 18 million

hungry” persons in 1979—nearly one in 10 Americans, using the doctors’ defini-
tion.

But the doctors found malnutrition in 1977 to be neg]igible. In fact, they said,
what they found gave them*great professional and civic pride.”

Miraculously, 15 million poor persons in the late 1970s—when inflation was
raging— were able to feed themselves without government assistance. And the doc-
tors found no serious malnutrition problems. But ir. the early 1980s, according to
the Task Force, 15 million with no government assistance are in the throes of a
major hunger “epidemic"—des&ite an almost negligible inflation rate.

The tragedy of reports like Hunger in America is that people conclude, from the
credentials ofy the authors, the prestige of the Harvard School of Public Health, and
the attention given it by the media, that findings are fact. They’re not.

Anyone who bothered to study the report would find that the doctors stray far
from scientific inquiry. The report includes a good dose of ultraliberal political phi-
losophy and statistical and economic nonsense.

The doctors rail against inhumane bureaucracies, analyze trends in unemploy-
ment and poverty, draw analogies between today's economic conditions and the
Great Depression, and make frequent references to the mean-spirited political cli-
mate created by the Reagan administration.

But they do not establish cause-and-effect relationships between present economic
policies and trends and their supposed subject of study—hunger and malnutrition,
they merely make assumptions.

They claim that the Department of Airiculture's thrifty food plan was designed
by a computer (Horrors!} “irrespective of human need.” That is inaccurate.

They also claim that nutrition budget cuts in the 1980s rate as the “‘sharpest and
most severe in our nation’s history.” That's hard to dispute, since the programs
have only existed for several decades and have never been cut before. But “sharp”
and “severe” are hyperbole.

According to Census Bureau and Agriculture Department data in 1979, 17.7 mil-
livn received food stamps, some 11 million of them under the poverty line, 6.7 mil-
lion above. Of the 26 million living in poverty, 42 percent received food stamps.

In 1983, 21.6 million were receiving food stamps—some 15 million below the pov-
erty line and 5.1 million above. Some 44 percent of those officially considered poor
received foods stamps.

These figures show that (because of elijibility changes; about a half-million fewer
nun-poor persons recetved fuod stamps in 1983 than in 1979. But they also show that
nut only greater numbers, but a higher percentage of the poor were being reached
Ly the food stamp program in 1983 than in 1979. Moreover, the average per-person
monthly benefit between 1979 and 1983 more than kept up with food inflation.

In the late 1970s two out of five poor Americans received food stamps and the
doctors saw no hunger crisis. In the early 1980s two out of five poor Americans re-
ceive food stamps and that supposedly indicates rampant hunger.

If the Hunger i1n America task force proved anything with its study, it is not that
we are .0 the throes of a “hunger epidemic”. Rather, it is that political commitment
is not the mother of scientific scholarship.

[From the Washington Tames, Apr. 24. 1985)
IveANT DEATH RATE FELL AGAIN—DiIp YOU HEAR?

(By Harry Schwartz)

One of the must politically charged health statistics in the U.S. was released last
munth and recesved—as far as I could tell—no journalistic attention whatsoever.

The statistic issued was the infant mortality rate for 1984. The Department of
Heaith and Human Services reported that last year there were 10.6 deaths per 1,000
Live births, the lowest rate in U.S. history. Because it was the rate for the fourth
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year of the Reagan administration, moreover, this figure provided an opportumty to
make an accurate assessment of the impact that Presideat Reagan's policies have
had on the health and welfare of the U.S.'s babies. The general failure of the media
to pay attention to this figure raises interesting questions about how many journal-
ists really seek a sober, balanced account of tae state of American babies’ health.

What makes the new lower rate so politically char%‘ed, of course, are the frequent
claims from ouch groups as the Children’s Defense Fund that Reagan administra-
tion health and welfare policies strike viciously at the nation’s babies. In the gast.
four years we have been treated to a barrage of data about individual states whose
infant mortality rate during, say, 1982 or 1983 was greater than it had been the
preceding year. Small geographic areas of the U.S. have been singled out as having
infant mortality rates comparable with the worst of the Third World nations. The
latest gambit has been the charge that no state will reach an (unrealistic) 1990 goal
for infant mortality set by Jimmy Carter's surgeon general in 1978. The whole point
of this campaign has been to portray the Reagan administration as brutal and cal-
lous toward babies and to encourage Congress to pass still higher appropriations for
what tne lobbyists consider pro-baby purposec. And many memher. of the media
have proved theinselves patsies for this propaganda campaign year u.we: year since
Ronald Reagan took office.

The actual data yield a message in sharp contrast to the doom and gloom favored
in most news stories on this subject. In 1980, the last year of the Carter administra-
tion, there were 45,526 deaths of infants under one year of age, an infant mortality
rate of 12.6 infant deaths per 1,000 live births—a record low.

In 1984 there were 39,200 deaths of infants under one year old—a reduction of
more than 6,000 compared with the comparable Carter administration year, and an-
other record low. The infant mortality rate in 1984, 10.6 deaths per 1,000 live births,
was 15% less than in 1980. Indeed, every year of President Reagan's first term saw
a record low established in this field, as the rate dropped from 12.6 in 1980, to 11.7
in 1981, to 11.2 in 1982, to 10.9 in 1983 and finally to 10.6 last year.

This record of better infant health ...der President Reagan is noteworthy, too, be-
cause the US is still the uncomfortable champion in the field of teen-age mothers
among industrialized countries. A recent study by the Alan Guttmacher Institute
found that U.S teen-agers become pregnant twice as often as British, French and
Canadian girls, nearly three times as often as Swedish girls and about seven times
as often as Dutch teen-age girls. Black teen-age girls in the U.S. have the highest
rate of pregnancy, but the white teen-age rate of pregnancy—83 per 1,000—is very
much greater than in any of the five countries mentioned.

The babies of teen-age mothers, sad experience has shown, are most vulnerable. It
is they who are most likely to die in their first year because they are born prema-
turely, because they have low birth weights and because their mothers have often
received little or no medical attention before giving birth. Also teen-age mothers are
likely to be least well informed on huw to raise babies. The Reagan administration
did not stop the teen age pregnancy epidemuc, unfortunately, but nevertheless from
1981 to 1984 the trend of fewer babies dying continued unbroken.

President Reagan’s detractors in this field have been arguing that his attempts at
economies in Medicald and in our welfare program have imperiled babies most. The
Children's Defense Fund and simular groups have proved the susceptibility of the
media to such claims while ignuring the steady decline of infant mortality in the
US That decline shows up the rhetoric of the anti-Reagan groups for the absurd
hyperbole it is.
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